Tage Vowles



UNIVERSITY OF GOTHENBURG

Department of Biological and Environmental Sciences Faculty of Sciences

Gothenburg, Sweden, 2017

This doctoral thesis in Natural Sciences, specializing in Biology, is authorized by the Faculty of Science and will be publicly defended on the 20th January 2017, at 10:00 h, in the lecture hall at the Department of Biological and Environmental Sciences, Carl Skottsbergs gata 22B (Botany Building), Gothenburg, Sweden.

Opponent: Associate Professor Risto Virtanen Botanical Museum University of Oulo Oulo, Finland To my mum and dad.

För att ni alltid ställer upp.

ISBN 978-91-88509-00-0 (Print) ISBN 978-91-88509-01-7 (PDF) Available at: <u>http://hdl.handle.net/2077/48615</u> © Tage Vowles 2017

Printed by Ineko AB, Gothenburg, Sweden.

Cover page photo: Ulf Molau

Abstract

Arctic and alpine ecosystems are experiencing fundamental changes in vegetation composition due to increasing temperatures. One of the most palpable of these changes is the expansion of shrubs on the treeless tundra, which has been reported from many sites throughout the Arctic. An increase in tall deciduous shrub cover has been hypothesized to have profound implications for ecosystem processes, e.g. through increasing snow trapping in winter, which can raise soil temperatures and accelerate nutrient turnover rates. In spring, taller shrub canopies can lower albedo and speed up spring thaw, thus prolonging the growing season. An increase in low evergreen shrubs, on the other hand, may decrease turnover rates through the production of more recalcitrant litter. The effect of herbivory on different shrub species may therefore be of major importance. The aim of this thesis was to investigate how vegetation has changed in the Scandes forest-tundra ecotone over the past two decades and how large herbivores have influenced these changes. 16-year old reindeer exclosures, in several different vegetation types in the Scandes mountain range, were used to study how plant community composition, mycelia production and nutrient allocation patterns within plants were affected by grazing. The comparative effects of reindeer and hare browsing on tall shrubs were also examined.

Low evergreen shrubs, such as mountain crowberry and heather, had increased dramatically at both shrub heath and mountain birch forest sites, and were not influenced by large herbivores. Deciduous shrub cover, mainly consisting of dwarf birch, had increased to a far lesser extent but was significantly greater and taller inside exclosures. Tall shrub cover was, in turn, negatively correlated with summer soil temperatures, while winter soil temperatures tended to be higher in exclosures. Despite this, no effects of grazing on diversity were found. At a grass heath site, a similar expansion of ericoid shrubs was seen, whereas at a more productive low herb meadow, grazer exclusion had triggered an advancement of willow species, which had grown tall inside the exclosures. Outside the exclosures, low evergreen shrubs had increased, suggesting that, in the absence of herbivores, this group was outcompeted by tall deciduous shrubs. Furthermore, not only reindeer but also mountain hares were found to substantially affect tall shrubs. Apart from plant community composition, herbivory also affected carbon content and isotopic composition of a perennial herb, as well as the overall production of ectomycorrhizal mycelia. Surprisingly, contrasting effects on mycelia production were found in the mountain birch forest, where mycelia biomass was larger inside exclosures, and in the shrub heath, where mycelia biomass was larger outside exclosures.

By holding back the expansion of deciduous shrubs, herbivores can decelerate turnover rates. Furthermore the increase in more recalcitrant litter and ericoid mycelia associated with evergreen shrubs may slow down nutrient cycling further. Hence, the unexpected finding that the major vegetation shift was an increase in ericoid shrubs, rather than tall deciduous shrubs as many other studies have reported, may have far-reaching consequences for ecosystem functioning and soil carbon stocks.

List of papers

This thesis is based on the following papers, which are referred to in the text by their Roman numerals:

I. **Vowles T.**, Gunnarsson B., Molau U, Hickler T, Klemedtsson L. and Björk R.G. Expansion of deciduous but not evergreen shrubs inhibited by reindeer in Scandes mountain range. *Submitted to Journal of Ecology*

TV collected and analysed the data and led the writing of the manuscript

II. Vowles T., Lovehav C., Molau U. and Björk R.G. Contrasting impacts of reindeer grazing in two tundra grasslands. *Submitted to Environmental Research Letters*

TV collected and analysed the data and led the writing of the manuscript

III. Lindwall F., Vowles T., Ekblad, A. and Björk R.G. (2013) Reindeer grazing has contrasting effect on species traits in Vaccinium vitis-idaea L. and Bistorta vivipara (L.) Gray Acta Oecologica 53: 33-37.

TV helped to collect the data and contributed to the writing of the manuscript

IV. Vowles T., Lindwall F., Ekblad A., Bahram M., Ryberg M., Furneaux B. and Björk R.G. Grazing affects extramatrical mycelia production but not fungal community composition in the Scandes forest-tundra ecotone. *Manuscript*

TV collected the data and led the writing of the manuscript

V. Vowles T., Molau U., Lindstein L., Molau M. and Björk R.G. (2016) The impact of shrub browsing by mountain hare and reindeer in subarctic Sweden. Plant Ecology & Diversity. DOI: 10.1080/17550874.2016.1264017.

TV collected part of the data, analysed the data and led the writing of the manuscript

The papers are appended at the end of the thesis and reproduced with the kind permission of the respective journals.

Contents

INTRODUCTION
ARCTIC CLIMATE CHANGE
EFFECTS OF CLIMATE CHANGE ON VEGETATION
THE SCANDES FOREST-TUNDRA ECOTONE
Herbivory in the forest-tundra ecotone
HERBIVORE EFFECTS ON VEGETATION
HERBIVORE EFFECTS ON BELOWGROUND PROCESSES
OBJECTIVES
METHODS AND STUDY AREAS
THE WWF PROJECT
STUDY SITES
Field and bottom layer inventories (Paper I, II and IV)
Shrub layer (Paper I, II and IV)
Tree layer (paper IV)
TEMPERATURE MEASUREMENTS (PAPER I AND IV)
C AND N ALLOCATION IN B. VIVIPARA AND V. VITIS-IDAEA (PAPER III)
Mycelia production (Paper IV)
Hare and reindeer browsing (Paper V)
RESULTS AND DISCUSSION
VEGETATION CHANGES OVER TIME AND THE EFFECT OF LARGE HERBIVORE EXCLUSION
EFFECTS ON SOIL TEMPERATURE (PAPER I)
EFFECTS OF HARE BROWSING ON TALL SHRUBS (PAPER V)
EFFECTS OF GRAZING ON C AND N ALLOCATION PATTERNS (PAPER III)
EFFECTS OF GRAZING ON MYCELIA PRODUCTION (PAPER IV)
KEY FINDINGS
OUTLOOK
POPULÄRVETENSKAPLIG SAMMANFATTNING
ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS
REFERENCES

Introduction

Arctic climate change

The arctic is warming. The Earth's surface has been successively warmer in each of the last three decades than any preceding decade since 1850 (Hartmann *et al.*, 2013), and the increase in annual average temperature since 1980 has been twice as high in the Arctic as it has been in the rest of the world (AMAP, 2012). This arctic amplification (greater temperature increases in the Arctic compared to the earth as a whole) has repercussions for the whole planet as sea ice extent is reduced, causing changes in albedo and atmospheric circulation, and causing permafrost to thaw, which releases more carbon (C) into the atmosphere (Serreze & Barry, 2011). Since 2005, mean annual temperatures across the arctic region have consistently been around 1-3°C higher than they were from 1951 to 2000 (Fig.1) and reconstructions based on ice cores, lake sediments and tree rings indicate that Arctic summer temperatures have been higher in the past few decades than at any time in the past 2000 years. Furthermore, by 2080, average Arctic winter and autumn temperatures are predicted to have increased by another 3-6°C (AMAP, 2012).



Figure 1. Change in surface air temperature 2005-2009 compared to the long-term mean 1951-2000. From AMAP 2012.

Effects of climate change on vegetation

Increasing temperatures and prolonged growing seasons have resulted in an increased productivity in arctic and alpine regions over the past decades (Larsen *et al.*, 2014). Satellite observations show that about a third of the Arctic significantly greened between 1982 and 2012 (Xu *et al.*, 2013) which is corroborated by plot-scale data that shows biome-wide trends of increased plant canopy heights in tundra vegetation (Elmendorf *et al.*, 2012b). These changes are also causing extensive shifts in vegetation composition. Mosses and lichens appear to be decreasing in abundance while graminoids, forbs and, especially, shrubs are increasing. The same trends, an increase in most vascular plants and a decrease in bryophytes and lichens, can also be seen in global assessments of experimental warming experiments on tundra vegetation (Elmendorf *et al.*, 2012a).

The expansion of tall shrubs, such as birch (Betula spp.), willow (Salix spp.) and alder (Alnus spp.), perhaps constitutes the most striking change in tundra vegetation composition, and has been observed in many alpine and arctic ecosystems (e.g. Sturm et al., 2001b; Tape et al., 2006; Myers-Smith et al., 2011; Naito & Cairns, 2011; Cramer et al., 2014; Myers-Smith et al., 2015). Tall shrubs are here defined as species with a maximum potential height > 50 cm (Elmendorf et al., 2012a). Above the treeline, these are usually the largest plant life forms and can influence a wide range of ecosystem processes. The increased canopy height and density of shrubs on the tundra cause an increase in the absorption of incoming radiation and a decrease in albedo compared to shrub-free tundra (Chapin et al., 2005; Sturm et al., 2005). Higher canopies also trap more snow which leads to higher soil temperatures during the winter (Sturm et al., 2001a; Myers-Smith & Hik, 2013). In the summer, on the other hand, shading from canopies can decrease soil temperatures and active layer depths (Blok et al., 2010). These changes in soil temperature along with increases in litter input may in turn have implications for nutrient cycling. Larger nitrogen (N) pools and faster mineralization rates during the summer have been found in tall compared to low dwarf birch vegetation due to input of higher quality litter (Buckeridge et al., 2010) and the increased winter temperatures beneath shrubs have been hypothesized to increase annual mineralization rates by 25% (Chapin et al., 2005), which could increase soil respiration leading to positive feedback effects on atmospheric warming and primary production. Consequently, an increase in tall shrub cover could have fundamental effects on tundra ecosystems.

Though the term "shrub expansion" often implicitly refers to the increase in abundance of tall deciduous shrubs, such as willows and dwarf birch, several long term monitoring (Hudson & Henry, 2009; Wilson & Nilsson, 2009) as well as experimental warming studies (Kaarlejärvi *et al.*, 2012; Zamin *et al.*, 2014; Kaarlejärvi *et al.*, 2015) have also noted an increase in low evergreen shrubs, such as mountain crowberry (*Empetrum nigrum* ssp. *hermaphroditum*) and cowberry (*Vaccinium vitis-idaea*). The ecological consequences of a shrub expansion of these evergreen shrubs would be markedly different since their low stature is unlikely to influence snow cover. Also, they have higher C:N ratios and produce more recalcitrant litter, which could slow down nutrient cycling rather than accelerate it (Cornelissen, 1996; Kaarlejärvi *et al.*, 2012). The influence of climate change on competitive interactions between shrub species is thus likely to have far-reaching effects on C dynamics in tundra areas.

The mountain birch forests are also likely to be affected by increasing temperatures. Though increasing temperatures have caused tree lines to expand upwards and/or northwards in many northern areas, including in the Scandes (Kullman, 2002; Kullman & Öberg, 2009), no general circumpolar advancement has been detected (Larsen *et al.*, 2014). A global study showed that 52% of 166 treeline sites had advanced over the past 100 years while 1% showed treeline recession (Harsch *et al.*, 2009). In Fennoscandia, there is evidence of a densification of subalpine mountain birch forests (Tømmervik *et al.*, 2009; Hedenås *et al.*, 2011; Rundqvist *et al.*, 2011). This could affect C cycling as mountain birch forests can act as major sinks for atmospheric CO₂ (Christensen *et al.*, 2007). However, denser forests may also negatively affect plant diversity and reindeer pasture quality through altered light regimes and through creating a denser and deeper snow pack (Tømmervik *et al.*, 2009; Hedenås *et al.*, 2012).

The Scandes forest-tundra ecotone

The Scandes mountain range stretches from northern Norway, through Sweden, down to southern Norway (approx. 70° to 59°N). Though most of the the Scandes mountain range is not inside the Arctic Circle, it can be seen as a southern extension of the arctic tundra, but where elevation rather than latitude determines the tree line. Virtanen et al (2016) propose the term "oroarctic" to refer to those northern tundra areas where altitude has significant impact on climate and vegetation patterns and which are indistinguishable from the nearest parts of indisputably arctic tundra. Using this nomenclature, most of the Fennoscandian tundra would be considered oroarctic.



Figure 2. Pine tree at the treeline near the Långfjället shrub heath site. The mountain birch forest line can also be distinguished on the opposite slope.

The Scandes treeline generally consists of mountain birch (Betula pubescens ssp. czerepanovii), which forms a subalpine forest belt between the coniferous forest and the treeless tundra. In the Swedish part of the Scandes, this forest line reaches up to about 950 m.a.s.l. at the southern end and to about 600 m.a.s.l. at the northern end (Rafstedt et al., 1985). The mountain birch forest's altitudinal range is only about 50 m in the south parts of the Swedish Scandes and conifers can be common all the way up to the forest line (Fig. 2), whereas in the north, the mountain birch forest covers a vertical zone of roughly 300 m (Carlsson et al., 1999). Just like the subalpine birch forest's width and altitudinal range vary with topography and climatic conditions, so does the transition zone between the mountain birch forest and the treeless tundra heath, and isolated birches growing as trees or shrubs may extend considerably higher than the forest line, where they form the tree line (Carlsson *et al.*, 1999). This transition zone constitutes the ecotone (Körner, 2012). The transition from mountain birch forest to tundra can occur over short distances in steep alpine terrain with sharp environmental gradients, while in flatter terrain the transition may involve a very gradual change with patches of forest and tundra in a mosaic landscape. In certain areas, where the forest-tundra ecotone is subjected to high grazing pressure, for instance from reindeer, the result is a sharp treeline where any tree taller than the browsing line (perhaps established during periods of lower grazing pressure) is unaffected, while everything shorter is kept in check (Cairns & Moen, 2004; Moen et al., 2008).

Herbivory in the forest-tundra ecotone

In northern Scandinavia, reindeer (*Rangifer tarandus*) have shaped vegetation patterns since the last glaciation ended (Moen & Danell, 2003; Forbes & Kumpula, 2009; Tunón & Sjaggo, 2012). Reindeer husbandry gradually developed sometime around the 16th century, and by the end of the 18th century there were no wild reindeer left in Sweden (Moen & Danell, 2003). Today all reindeer in Sweden are semi-domesticated but roam freely for most parts of the year. Numbers have oscillated between approximately 150 000 and 300 000 over the last 125 years, with a long-term average of about 225,000 (Bernes *et al.*, 2015, Fig. 3). They generally migrate or are moved between summer pastures on the treeless tundra heath and winter pastures in the eastern low-lying boreal forests during the course of the year (Tunón & Sjaggo, 2012). During the winter, reindeer diets consist mainly of lichens and evergreen shrubs, while graminoids and more palatable deciduous shrubs become more important as spring progresses (Bergerud, 1972; Skogland, 1984; Ophof *et al.*, 2013).

Apart from reindeer, several other mammalian herbivores have a significant impact on the vegetation in the forest-tundra ecotone. Lemmings (*Lemmus lemmus*) and voles (*Myodes* spp. and *Microtus* spp.) can be more important than large herbivores for the predominating plant communities in northernmost Fennoscandia, both in the birch forest and in the open heathlands (Olofsson *et al.*, 2004a; Ravolainen *et al.*, 2011). Part of the reason for this may be that the grazing pressure from rodents is higher because they are present year round, while reindeer move between seasonal pastures. Furthermore, voles and lemmings have been found to be able to substantially reduce the cover of relatively unpalatable evergreen shrubs

(Dahlgren *et al.*, 2009; Olofsson *et al.*, 2012; Olofsson *et al.*, 2014), which may be less preferred by reindeer. One reason for this could be that voles and lemmings feed on these shrubs during population peaks, when preferred forage is limited, and that their sheer numbers cause erosion and damage to plants (Hoset *et al.*, 2014; Olofsson *et al.*, 2014). Below the treeline, moose (*Alces alces*) and mountain hare (*Lepidus timidus*) can exert considerable browsing pressure on birch, willow and aspen (Populus tremula; Van Bogaert *et al.*, 2009; Öhmark *et al.*, 2015). Mountain hares are also common in the tundra heaths, where they feed on shrubs in the winter and forbs and graminoids in the summer (Angerbjörn & Flux, 1995).



Figure 3. Total populations of semi-domesticated reindeer in Sweden, Norway and Finland following the autumn slaughter. After calving in spring, herds are significantly larger. From Bernes et al. 2015.

Herbivore effects on vegetation

Reindeer and other herbivores exert top-down effects and play an important part in shaping plant communities in the forest-tundra ecotone (e.g.Manseau *et al.*, 1996; van der Wal *et al.*, 2007; Post & Pedersen, 2008; Speed *et al.*, 2012; Olofsson *et al.*, 2013; Austrheim *et al.*, 2014; Speed *et al.*, 2014; Christie *et al.*, 2015). Herbivores can influence vegetation directly by removing biomass, or indirectly by altering the physical environment (e.g. soil compaction following trampling), by changing resource availability (e.g. N availability through urine or faeces) and by modifying competitive interactions (e.g. by reducing biomass of competitors; Mulder, 1999). It is likely that herbivore influence on species composition would, in turn, also have an effect on plant diversity, and there is some evidence that reindeer grazing reduces species richness in low productive habitats (Austrheim & Eriksson, 2001; Eskelinen & Oksanen, 2006; Moen & Lagerström, 2008). On the other hand, since an expanding shrub cover can decrease understory species richness (Pajunen *et al.*, 2011; Pajunen *et al.*, 2012; Post, 2013), by holding back shrub expansion, the net effect of grazing on species richness may be positive.

In extreme cases, grazing by reindeer can cause transitions between vegetation states in tundra ecosystems, such as changes from lichen- to bryophyte- to graminoid-dominated vegetation (van der Wal, 2006). Shifts from lichen- to moss-dominated stages following intensive grazing have been reported from several sites around the arctic (van der Wal, 2006 and references therein). Evidence for transitions to a graminoid-dominated state has been found along fences separating herding districts in northern Norway (Olofsson *et al.*, 2004b; Olofsson, 2006), but are likely to be a result of manipulation reindeer densities not found in habitats of free-ranging semi-domesticated reindeer (Bråthen *et al.*, 2007; Ravolainen *et al.*, 2010; Bernes *et al.*, 2015).

Several studies have also found that reindeer can inhibit climate-driven vegetation changes, such as tree line advancement, primarily by restricting birch sapling growth (Cairns & Moen, 2004; Van Bogaert et al., 2011), and the expansion of deciduous shrubs (Post & Pedersen, 2008; Olofsson et al., 2009; Cahoon et al., 2012; Kaarlejärvi et al., 2015). Deciduous shrub expansion could, as previously discussed, have extensive ecosystem effects, and hence, by holding this development back, herbivores can play a key role in influencing several major ecosystem processes. Furthermore, through selective foraging on comparatively nutrient-rich deciduous shrubs, herbivores may promote well-defended plants which produce recalcitrant litter (Bardgett & Wardle, 2010). Many examples of this have been reported; for example, selective browsing by moose on deciduous tree species has been found to increase the abundance of evergreen species, which produce litter of lower quality and decomposability, which in turn leads to lower rates of N mineralization and ecosystem productivity (Pastor et al., 1993; Kielland & Bryant, 1998). This can lead to a positive feedback on the growth of nutrient-poor species, which are favoured by the reduced rates of nutrient cycling and availability (Bardgett & Wardle, 2010). Hence, the effect of herbivory, as well as warming, is crucial in determining species composition and associated ecosystem processes.

Herbivore effects on belowground processes

As well as shaping plant communities, herbivores can also influence belowground processes. N and carbon (C) dynamics can be affected either through deposition of faeces (Stark *et al.*, 2002; Barthelemy *et al.*, 2015), or through trampling, which can increase soil temperatures (van der Wal *et al.*, 2001; Olofsson, 2009). In plants, grazing of aboveground parts may cause the plant to redistribute resources in a way that also affects the roots. In the longer term, plants may respond to herbivory by reallocating stored resources to growing shoots to compensate for lost or damaged photosynthetic tissues, resulting in a decreased root biomass (Holland & Detling, 1990; Bardgett *et al.*, 1998). However, in the short term, studies have found that plants can reallocate photosynthetic C from foliar tissue to roots in response to grazing and browsing, thereby protecting resources which may be stored and used for regrowth or to increase nutrient uptake (Holland *et al.*, 1996; Babst *et al.*, 2005; Schwachtje *et al.*, 2006). This C can also be used for root growth and root respiration, or released into the rhizosphere as root-derived exudates (Bardgett *et al.*, 1998) which may stimulate the biomass and activity of microbes (Bardgett *et al.*, 1998; Hamilton & Frank, 2001).

Just like aboveground herbivory can influence belowground plant parts and, in turn, microbial communities, it is likely that associated mycorrhizal fungi would also be affected. Since mycorrhizal fungi colonise the roots of their host plants, and help them to take up nutrients that are limiting for plant growth in exchange for carbohydrates (van der Heijden et al., 2015), changes in the flow of C may also affect the fungal symbiont. Though several studies have addressed the effect of aboveground herbivory on mycorrhizal fungi, there is a great deal of variation in their results. In a review, Gehring and Whitham (2002) conclude that out of 42 plant species studied, 64.3% showed a decrease in mycorrhizal colonization due to aboveground grazing, while 26.1% showed no effect and 4.8% showed an increase. The remaining species (4.8%) showed variable responses. The negative effect on mycorrhiza production from grazing (or experimental defoliation) has most commonly been attributed to the decline in photosynthate production as photosynthetic tissue is reduced, which in turn impairs the plant's ability to supply its symbiont with C (Daft & Elgiahmi, 1978; Gehring & Whitham, 1991; Gehring & Whitham, 2002; Ekblad et al., 2013). However, a more recent meta-analysis including 99 experiments found that grazing did reduce mycorrhizal colonization for certain subgroups but not to a significant extent, thus casting doubt on the carbon-limitation hypothesis (Barto & Rillig, 2010). Furthermore, mycorrhizal colonization of mixtures of perennial grasses and forbs actually increased following herbivory, leading the authors to suggest that the increase in C exudates and subsequent microbial activity and N mineralization, would select for maintaining high mycorrhizal colonization even under heavy defoliation so that plants could access the short-term pulse of mineralized N following foliage removal. In short, the link between aboveground and belowground processes is very complex and our understanding of it remains limited.

Objectives

There is comprehensive evidence that vegetation patterns are changing in arctic and alpine areas (Larsen *et al.*, 2014). But as well as strong regional differences in different plant groups' responses to warming, there is also a great deal of unexplained variation, which suggests that factors other than temperature could moderate the effects of climate change, such as differences in species composition, soil nutrients and pH, precipitation, winter temperatures, snow cover and herbivory (Elmendorf *et al.*, 2012a). Similarly, the observed impacts of grazing in tundra areas range from minor in the long term (Jefferies *et al.*, 1994) to complete vegetation state transformations (van der Wal, 2006). This variability may be influenced by a multitude of factors such as ecosystem productivity and grazing history (Bernes *et al.*, 2015). Furthermore, the response of vegetation to herbivory and warming is not always linear over time, due to herbivore population fluctuations and slow-moving shifts in competitive balance (Chapin *et al.*, 1995; Olofsson *et al.*, 2013). Therefore, long-term studies over differing gradients in climate and vegetation are needed to assess the impact of herbivory and climate change in tundra regions.

The aim of this thesis was to study how vegetation composition has changed over the past two decades of warming in the Scandes forest-tundra ecotone and to assess the long-term effects of mammalian herbivory on vegetation patterns and belowground processes. These overarching research questions were treated more specifically in the following papers:

Paper I

The aim of paper I was to assess long-term changes in vegetation and plant diversity, both under grazed and ungrazed conditions. The study was conducted at several sites at the northern as well as the southern end of the Swedish Scandes, in two common vegetation types; dry shrub heath above the forest line, and mountain birch forest below it.

Paper II

Like in paper I, the aim of paper II was to assess long-term changes in vegetation composition, both under grazed and ungrazed conditions. The study sites in paper II, however, were located in two less abundant vegetation types; a dry, low-productive grass heath at the southern end of the Swedish Scandes and a moist, more productive grass-dominated low herb meadow at the northern end.

Paper III

In paper III the objective was to investigate whether grazing affects the C:N ratio (a plant quality index), and the δ^{13} C and δ^{15} N (indicators of changes in C and N dynamics), as well as the C and N content of above- and belowground parts of the palatable perennial forb *Bistorta vivipara* and the less palatable evergreen low shrub *Vaccinium vitis-idaea*.

Paper IV

The aim of paper IV was to determine how grazing affects the production and species composition of extramatrical mycelia in shrub heaths and mountain birch forests.

Paper V

In paper V, the relative impacts of browsing from mountain hare and reindeer on dwarf birch and willow above the tree line were compared.

Methods and study areas

The WWF project

In the early nineties there was an intense debate in Sweden about a perceived degradation of mountain vegetation in the Scandes and what part reindeer grazing played in this. In response, the World Wildlife Fund (WWF) in 1993 initiated a long-term research project, intended to document temporal changes in vegetation in the Scandes mountain range (see Eriksson *et al.*, 2007 for full background). Several study areas, with sites in different vegetation types, were selected along the mountain range. The sites were chosen to cover important grazing areas for reindeer and included the vegetation types "Grass heath", "Meadow with low herbs", "Dry heath", "Birch forest-heath type with lichens" and "Birch forest-heath type with mosses". At each site, six adjacent 25×25 m plots were established. Around three of the plots, 1.7 m high fences were erected, which would keep out larger herbivores like reindeer and elk, but not smaller ones like hares and rodents. In 1995, before the fences were erected, detailed plant inventories were carried out in all plots by researchers from Uppsala University. In 1997-1999 the sites were inventoried again. The results from this study can be found in Eriksson et al. (2007).

Site	Veg. type	Elevation (m a.s.l.)	Bedrock	Soil type		Paper
Fulufjället	Shrub heath	930	Sandstone	Gravelly till	61°38'11" N	I, IV
Långfjället	Shrub heath	840	Dala granite	Gravelly till	12°38'29" E 62°06'53" N 12°16'20" E	I, IV, V
Ritsem	Shrub heath	800	Mica schists	Till and weathered deposits	67°46'33" N	I, III
Fulufjället	Birch forest	880	Sandstone	Gravelly till	17°32'22" E 61°38'45" N	I, IV
Långfjället	Birch forest	800	Dala granite	Gravelly till	12°33'34" E 62°03'59" N	I, IV
Pulsuvuoma	Birch forest	460	Metagranodiorite, Metatonalite	Till and weathered deposits	68°20'19" N	I, IV
Sonfjället	Birch forest	910	Vemdalen quartzite formation	above timberline Gravelly wave-washed till, High boulder frequency	21°19'35" E 62°17'42" N 12°20'05" E	-
Ritsem	Low herb meadow	820	Mica schists	Till and weathered deposits	67°49'35" N	II, V
T ° (**11 /	C 1 4	1010		above timberline	17°43'02" E	
Langfjallet	Grass heath	1010	Dala granite	Gravelly till	62°06'18" N 12°20'55" E	11
Latnjajaure	Dry-mesic heath, dry meadow, mesic-moist meadow, tussock tundra	1000	Garnet mica schists	Loamy-sand	68°21'31" N 18°29'42" E	V

Table 1. Overview of the sites included in this thesis. Data from Eriksson *et al.* (2007) and Björk *et al.* (2007).

Study sites

The five areas selected for the WWF study were Fulufjället and Långfjället in Dalarna County, at the southern end of the Swedish Scandes, Sonfjället in Jämtland County, and

Ritsem and Pulsuvuoma in Norrbotten County in the north. For this thesis, nine of the 14 WWF sites were revisited (Table 1, Fig. 4). In addition, for paper V, part of the study was carried out at Latnjajaure research station, situated near Abisko in Norrbotten County.



Figure 4. Location of the study sites.

Fulufjället

Fulufjället is the southernmost located field site in this study. The shrub heath site is situated on a north westerly facing slope at an altitude of 930 m.a.s.l. and the vegetation is dominated by evergreen shrubs *E. nigrum* ssp. *hermaphroditum* (from here on referred to as *E. nigrum*), *Calluna vulgaris*, and *V. vitis-idaea*, deciduous shrubs *Vaccinium myrtillus* and *Betula nana*, along with narrow-leaved graminoid *Deschampsia flexuosa*. The bottom layer consists of a thick (10-12 cm) and expansive lichen cover dominated by *Cladonia* and *Cetraria*-species, but bryophytes of the *Dichranum* and *Polytrichum* genera are also common. The reason for the thick lichen layers is that reindeer husbandry has not been practiced in Fulufjället since the 19th century (Naturvårdsverket, 2002). The birch forest site is located about 3 km west of the heath site at 880 m a.s.l. The tree layer here consists almost entirely of *B. pubescens* ssp. *czerepanovii* (from here on referred to as *B. pubescens*). The field layer is made up of low shrubs *E. nigrum, V. vitis-idaea* and *V. myrtillus* along with graminoids *D. flexuosa and Nardus stricta*, and forbs such as *Melampyrum pratense*. and *Solidago virgaurea*. The bottom layer consists of mosses such as *Pleurozium shreberi* and *Dicranum* species, and of *Cladonia* and *Cetraria* lichens.

Långfjället

Långfjället is also located in the southern part of the mountain range, about 55 km north of Fulufjället. At Långfjället, the shrub heath site lies on an easterly slope at 840 m a.s.l. The birch forest site is roughly 5 km to the southwest, at 800 m a.s.l., while the grass heath is 4 km to the east, on a plateau at 1010 m a.s.l. The flora at Långfjället shrub heath and mountain birch forest is very similar to Fulufjället, with the most noticeable difference being that the lichens do not form thick "carpets" like they do at the Fulufjället heath, and that the tree layer at the birch forest site includes scattered occurrences of Scots pine, Pinus sylvestris L. The Långfjället grass heath is drier, with lower vegetation cover. The field layer characterized by graminoids such as D. flexuosa and Carex bigelowii alongside low shrubs such as E. nigrum, *Phyllodoce caerulea*, V. myrtillus, and V. vitis-idaea. The bottom layer mainly consists of Cladonia and Cetraria lichen species, while the shrub layer is almost exclusively made up of Juniperus communis. The heath site is grazed by reindeer from June to September, whereas the birch forest is mainly grazed in June, before the reindeer get driven up to higher elevations by the emerging mosquitos, and in October, as the herds pass through on their way back down to the winter pastures. The grass heath site is grazed throughout the snow-free season, from as early as May to October (Jörgen Jonsson, Idre Sami Village, personal communication).

Sonfjället

The birch forest at Sonfjället lies on a westerly slope at 910 m a.s.l. The tree layer consists almost exclusively of *B. pubescens*, while the field layer is made up of *E. nigrum*, *V. vitis*-

idaea, *V. myrtillus* and *Vaccinium uligonosum*. Only tree layer inventories were conducted at Sonfjället.

Ritsem

The shrub heath site is located on a south-easterly slope at an altitude of 800 m a.s.l. and, in contrast to the other sites, where the underlying bedrock is chemically acidic, the bedrock at Ritsem is made up of mica schist that is soft, relatively easily weathered and locally calcareous, which has an influence on the vegetation (Eriksson et al., 2007). The area is more species rich than the other shrub heath sites, with more species of graminoids and forbs, for instance Calamagrostis lapponica, C. bigelowii, Bistorta vivipara and Hieracium L. sect. Alpina. In the bottom layer, Stereocaulon species dominate along with Cladonia and Cetraria lichens. The shrub heath site at Ritsem is grazed intensely from April-December (K-Å Pittsa, Unna Tjerusj Sami village, personal communication 2015). The low herb meadow site lies at an altitude of 820 m a.s.l., about 10 km northeast of the heath, on a wetter, more productive west facing slope. It is dominated by graminoids such as Deschampsia cespitosa, Carex aquatilis and D. flexuosa, along with forb species including Viola biflora, Thalictrum alpinum, and Saussurea alpina. Betula nana and Salix spp. make up the main part of the tall shrubs. The bottom layer is mainly made up of mosses such as Hylocomium splendens and Pleurozium schreberi. The site is intensely grazed by reindeer from June to September (Per-Gustav Nutti, Baste Sami village, personal communication 2015).

Pulsuvuoma

The most northerly site of Pulsuvuoma is at a considerably lower elevation than the other sites (460 m a.s.l.). The vegetation, however, is much the same as in the birch forests at the southern sites. The Pulsuvuoma site is frequented by reindeer approximately between November and January, although this varies considerably between years (P-G Idivuoma, Lainiovuoma Sami village, personal communication 2015).

Latnjajaure

The Latnjajaure site was used for the study on hare and reindeer browsing in paper V, and was not part of the original WWF study. The Latnjajaure field station (998 m a.s.l.) is situated in a complex alpine landscape encompassing a wide range of vegetation types (see Lindblad et al. (2006) for a detailed description of the plant communities). The study was conducted in four broadly-grouped vegetation categories; dry-mesic heath, dry meadow, mesic-moist meadow and tussock tundra. The dry to mesic heath is characterised by *E. nigrum* and *Salix herbacea* with *Cladonia arbuscula* and *Dicranum elongatum* typifying the bottom layer. Common tall shrubs were *B. nana* and *S. glauca*. The dry meadow is defined by the dwarf shrub *Dryas octopetala*, sedge *C. bigelowii* and bryophyte *Rhytidium rugosum*, with *B. nana*

and a variety of *Salix* species in the tall shrub layer. In the mesic to moist meadow, the field layer is characterised by sedge species *Carex vaginata*. and *C. bigelowii* and the bottom layer by *Tomentypnum nitens* and *H. splendens*. *Betula nana* is dominant in the drier parts whereas *Salix* species such as *S. myrsinites* are more common in the wetter parts. Finally, the tussock tundra vegetation type, which consisted of only one plot, is characterised by *Eriophorum vaginatum*, peat mosses (*Sphagnum* spp.) and tall shrubs *B. nana* and *S. glauca*. Reindeer are present in the area from mid-July to late August/early September but some years stay away for certain periods if there are too many hikers in the area (Lars-Eric Kuhmunen, Gabna Sami Village personal communication 2016).

Field and bottom layer inventories (Paper I, II and IV)

In 2011-2012, we re-inventoried fenced and unfenced plots following the original WWF methodology. Fenced plots will from here on be referred to as "exclosures" while open control plots will be referred to as "ambient" plots, as they represent natural, i.e. grazed, conditions. In each of the plots, twenty 1×1 m subplots were randomly chosen and the cover of each species in the subplots was visually estimated. Folding rulers were laid out along the edges of the subplots to aid visual estimation. Since plants tend to stretch over each other at different heights, the estimation of the total cover (including bare ground) in the subplots could add up to more than 100%. Also, a 0.5×0.5 m steel grid, divided into 100 equally sized quadrates, was laid out in the southern corner of each subplot. Species frequency was then recorded by counting the number of quadrates in which each species occurred. To avoid edge effects, a 1.5m wide strip along the edges of the plot was left out and all the subplots were selected within a 22×22 m net area.

We divided the vegetation data into five broad groups according to growth form; shrubs, graminoids, forbs, lichens and mosses. Plant functional types have been found to be a useful framework for predicting vegetation responses to, and effects on, the environment (Chapin et al. 1996). We further divided shrubs into three height classes because canopy height is directly linked to some of the most important ecosystem effects of shrubs such as soil temperatures and changes in albedo (Sturm *et al.*, 2001a). The three height classes (dwarf shrubs <15cm, low shrubs 15-50cm and tall shrubs >50cm) follows Elmendorf *et al.* (2012a), with species being grouped according to their maximum potential height as described in Mossberg & Stenberg (2008).The shrub groups were then divided into evergreen and deciduous, as deciduous shrubs are generally more palatable and preferred as food by herbivores such as reindeer (Christie *et al.*, 2015).

The height of the tallest individual of each species in the field layer (excluding lichens and mosses) was measured in each subplot. Mean height per functional group and plot was calculated as the mean of the tallest individual from each functional group and subplot.

Shrub layer (Paper I, II and IV)

As an additional estimation of the shrub layer at the heath sites, the plots were further divided into sixteen 5.5×5.5 m plots. We randomly selected six of these and recorded height and two perpendicular measurements of canopy diameter of all shrubs and tree saplings higher than 30 cm. Shrub area was approximated by calculating the area of each shrub as if it were a circle, using the mean of the canopy measurements as the radius. Shrub layer inventories were not conducted in the original WWF project, so these could not be compared over time, only between treatments.

Tree layer (paper IV)

In the same way, six random 5.5×5.5 m plots out of sixteen were used for estimations of the tree layer at the birch forest sites. In the six plots we recorded species and measured height and base/breast diameter for every tree above 20 cm. For paper IV, the biomass (dry weight of living tree tissue) of the mountain birch stands in each plot was estimated using an equation developed by Dahlberg *et al.* (2004).

Temperature measurements (Paper I and IV)

We used temperature loggers to measure air temperature at all sites. At the Fulufjället sites, Långfjället shrub heath and birch forest, Ritsem shrub heath and Pulsuvuoma we also measured soil temperature at a depth of 2 cm in the centre of all plots. All loggers made hourly measurements, which were used to calculate daily means. Thawing degree days (TDD) between 15 May and 15 September were calculated from the soil temperatures according to Molau and Mølgaard (1996). TDD is the sum of all mean daily temperatures above 0°C and have been found to be one of the dominant environmental controls on phenology in alpine areas (Molau *et al.*, 2005).

C and N allocation in B. vivipara and V. vitis-idaea (Paper III)

In August 2011 we collected three *B. vivipara* individuals and three *V. vitis-idaea* individuals from each plot at Ritsem shrub heath. The two species were chosen to represent one preferred and one less preferred forage species. A 125 cm³ soil cube ($5 \times 5 \times 5$ cm) was cut out from the soil around each plant and frozen. After thawing, the root system was cleaned from soil after which the above- and below-ground parts of the plant were separated. Dry mass was determined and leaves and roots were analysed for C and N isotopic composition.

Mycelia production (Paper IV)

To estimate mycelia production, four nylon sand-filled ingrowth mesh bags per plot were installed in May - June 2011 at the shrub heaths sites at Fulufjället and Långfjället and the birch forest sites at Fulufjället, Långfjället and Pulsuvuoma. The fine mesh size of the sand filled bags allows ingrowth of fungal hyphae but is too small for fine roots (Wallander *et al.*, 2001). The bags were collected in the autumn of 2011 and fungal mycelia were extracted in the laboratory. Later on, DNA sequencing was used to determine fungal communities (see Paper IV for details).

Hare and reindeer browsing (Paper V)

At Långfjället shrub heath, at the two Ritsem sites and at Latnjajaure we counted traces of browsing from hares and reindeer on tall shrubs. At Långfjället, Ritsem and Latnjajaure, we used the ambient plots from the WWF study and at Latnjajaure, we established a number of new 25×25 m plots. In each plot, we measured the height, stem base diameter and approximate shrub diameter of every tall shrub. We also noted the number of branches of each shrub that had been damaged due to browsing by reindeer and by hares. Whether the browsing damage was caused by reindeer or hare was determined by the appearance of the cuts of the browsed twigs. Hares bite off twigs with their sharp incisors, leaving a very smooth cut surface, whereas reindeer and other cervids tear off branches and leaves, leaving a cut with frayed edges (Anderson et al. 2001; Reyes and Vasseur 2003; Öhmark 2015, see Fig. 5).



Figure 5. Twigs of *Salix glauca* browsed by mountain hare (a) and reindeer (b). Hares bite off twigs with their sharp incisors, leaving a very smooth cut surface, whereas cervids tear off branches and leaves, leaving a cut with frayed edges (Paper V). Photographs: U. Molau.

Results and discussion

Vegetation changes over time and the effect of large herbivore exclusion

Shrub heaths (Paper I)

Between 1995 and 2011 the cover of low evergreen shrubs increased dramatically at the shrub heath sites (Fig. 6). The cover of species such as *C. vulgaris*, *E. nigrum* and *V. vitis-idaea* had at many sites more than doubled and, furthermore, showed no significant effects of grazing. Even though earlier studies have found increases in low evergreen shrubs, the magnitude of the increase of this functional group at the shrub heath sites was surprising, as climate sensitivity has been found to be greater for tall rather than low-statured shrubs and at sites with higher soil moisture (Myers-Smith *et al.*, 2015). It is possible that a moderate grazing pressure favours less palatable ericoids, as they are given a competitive advantage when herbivores select more palatable species (Christie *et al.*, 2015; Ylänne *et al.*, 2015). Although the effect of the reindeer exclosures was not significant, expressed as relative abundance, evergreen shrubs had indeed increased more in exclosures than in ambient plots, which would support this theory (Fig 7).



Figure 6. Cover change over time (mean per cent cover \pm standard error) per plant functional type. Asterisks denote significant changes between 1995 and 2011 (* P=0.01-0.05, ** P=0.01-0.001, *** P<0.001). Significance levels refer to transformed data (Paper I).



Figure 7. Change in relative abundance of each plant functional type at (a) shrub heath sites and (b) mountain birch forest sites (Paper I).

Furthermore, many studies have shown that lemmings and voles can have a considerable impact on ericoid shrubs (Dahlgren *et al.*, 2009; Olofsson *et al.*, 2012; Olofsson *et al.*, 2014), and that they may have a more marked effect on vegetation than reindeer (Olofsson *et al.*, 2004a). Although we do not have data on lemming and vole cycles from our sites, there is evidence that these have become less frequent in the Scandes over the past 15 years (Kausrud *et al.*, 2008; Ims *et al.*, 2011). Hence, a decreased long-term grazing pressure from rodents could be an important contributing factor in the observed expansion of low evergreen shrubs.

Deciduous shrub cover had also increased at the shrub heath sites. The field layer inventories showed increases over time in both low and tall deciduous shrubs but no significant effect of treatment. The shrub layer inventories, however, revealed a significantly larger and taller shrub cover in exclosures (Fig. 8). This corroborates the findings of earlier studies that large herbivores can inhibit the expansion of tall deciduous shrubs (Post & Pedersen, 2008; Olofsson *et al.*, 2009). This suggests that even though herbivory had a minor effect on ericoid shrub species, which are the most numerous at the shrub heath sites, browsing of tall, deciduous shrubs, could still impact key ecosystem functions such as shading and snow-trapping, with knock-on effects for soil temperature (see below) and nutrient cycling.



Figure 8. Height of tallest shrub, mean shrub height and mean area of shrub layer in the plots. Shrub layer is defined as shrubs > 30 cm. Stars denote significant differences between ambient plots and exclosures at the 5% level (Paper I).

Though lichens had generally fared better inside, and mosses outside, exclosures, we could see no significant differences in plant diversity or species richness between exclosures and ambient plots, which could have been an expected outcome of a grazing-related shift in competitive interactions. But while tall shrubs may reduce species richness by outcompeting understory species for light, especially bryophytes and lichens (Pajunen *et al.*, 2011; Pajunen *et al.*, 2012), it is also plausible that the allelopathic qualities of ericoid species such as *E. nigrum* and *C. vulgaris* (Ballester *et al.*, 1982; Nilsson, 1994) could reduce surrounding diversity when they increase their dominance. Hence, it is possible that the competitive effects of different plant functional types on community diversity cancelled each other out. Generally, however, disturbances such as grazing have been found to be more beneficial for biodiversity in nutrient-rich than in nutrient-poor environments (Austrheim & Eriksson, 2001) but it is interesting to note that out of the shrub heath sites, the lowest diversity is found at Fulufjället, where there has been no grazing for the past century. Sixteen years is not a very long time in this context and perhaps over longer time periods, grazing may promote diversity even at these unproductive heath sites.

Grass heath (Paper II)

Just like at the shrub heaths, the most striking change at the Långfjället grass heath was the increase in evergreen low shrubs (Fig. 9). *Calluna vulgaris*, which is not found at this elevation, is replaced by *P. caerulea* in the evergreen low shrub group at this site, but the total increase was of a similar size. Lichens were less abundant in exclosures at the start of the experiment but had increased to the same level as in ambient plots by 2011, where there was no change. Graminoids decreased in all plots between 1995 and 1998 before increasing again until 2011. Mosses and evergreen tall shrubs had increased (mosses more in ambient plots and evergreen tall shrubs more in exclosures) but none of these changes were significant.



Figure 9. Mean percent cover (\pm standard error) of each functional type at the two study sites, ambient plots in yellow and exclosures in green. + denotes significant time effects and * significant treatment effects from pairwise t-tests with tukey adjustments. + P=0.1-0.05, ++ P=0.05-0.01, +++ P<0.01, * P=0.1-0.05 (Paper II).

This site was classified as grass heath in "The vegetation map of the Swedish mountains" (Rafstedt, 1982), a mid-alpine vegetation type where the dominant vascular plant form is usually graminoids such as Festuca ovina, C. bigelowii and Juncus trifidus, while low shrubs such as E. hermaphroditum and V. myrtillus are prevalent but less abundant (Rafstedt et al., 1985). However, in the 1995 inventories, low shrubs were the dominant plant functional type (lichens excluded), a dominance that increased steadily through 1998 until 2011, only slightly dampened by reindeer exclosure. Herbivores have the potential to cause vegetation transitions (Zimov et al., 1995; van der Wal, 2006) and intensive reindeer grazing has been known to cause transitions from moss-rich shrub heath to grass-dominated tundra (Olofsson et al., 2001; Olofsson et al., 2004b). Eriksson et al. (2007) state that the grass heath vegetation type was included in the original WWF study to see whether, after the cessation of reindeer grazing, it would change to a wind heath of type mountain crowberry (E. hermaphroditum), which formerly dominated the area. This transition does indeed seem to have taken place, but it has happened despite, not because of, a relatively high grazing pressure, evident in the fact that graminoids had fared better in ungrazed and shrubs in grazed conditions. As there is no exact data of community composition from 1982, when the original classification was made, we cannot be sure if this development started before 1995, but it seems plausible that the increasing temperatures and vegetation period length of the last decades have caused a shift from graminoid- to shrub-dominated state, thus overriding herbivore influence.

Low herb meadow (Paper II)

At Ritsem, unlike at the heath sites, low herb meadow evergreen low shrubs were significantly more abundant in ambient plots than in exclosures (Fig. 9). Similarly to at the shrub heath sites, however, the shrub layer inventories showed substantial differences in deciduous tall shrub cover (>30cm) between exclosures and ambient plots. The mean number of *Salix* shrubs, mean height, maximum height (i.e. the tallest individual in each plot) and total area were all significantly greater in exclosures than in ambient plots (Fig. 10). *Betula nana* mean and tallest height were greater in exclosures too, but the difference was not statistically significant. Furthermore, forbs were twice as abundant in exclosures as in ambient plots in 2012, which was in large part due to the higher abundance of the large-leafed herb *S. alpina*, which has previously been found to be a highly selected forage species for tundra herbivores (Eskelinen, 2008).



Figure 10. Results from shrub layer inventories of *Betula nana* and *Salix* spp. shrubs >30 cm, showing means (\pm SE) of (a) number of shrubs, (b) mean height, (c) tallest height and (d) area cover in plot. Stars denote significant treatment effects. * P=0.1-0.05, ** P=0.05-0.01, *** P<0.01. Note that missing error bars mean that there was only one shrub above 30 cm, so no standard error could be calculated (Paper II).

Salix spp. are important summer forage for reindeer and it follows that height and cover of these species were greater in exclosures. That evergreen shrubs instead were significantly more abundant in ambient plots, supports the theory that at medium-to-low herbivore densities, palatable deciduous shrubs will be targeted, causing more unpalatable shrubs to expand (Yu *et al.*, 2011; Christie *et al.*, 2015). Though previous studies have found that excluding herbivores has a greater effect on unproductive heaths than in more productive

habitats (Moen & Oksanen, 1998; Pajunen *et al.*, 2008), the shrub layer inventories in our study show that fast-growing *Salix* species can be quick to capitalize on the combination of warmer temperatures and a release from herbivory, resulting in a larger exclosure effect in the low herb meadow than in the grass heath.

Birch forests (Paper I)

Evergreen low shrubs showed the greatest increase at the birch forest sites too, on average from 20% to 45% and, like at the heath sites, there was no treatment effect (Fig. 6). Deciduous shrub results, on the other hand, were not as uniform and showed a lot of variation between sites. Deciduous tall shrubs increased in total and deciduous low shrubs increased at Pulsuvuoma and Långfjället, but the effect was not significant. Also, mosses showed a substantial cover increase, and had doubled in abundance at the two southern sites, Fulufjället and Långfjället. Bryophytes have previously been shown to be increasing in Nordic mountain birch forests which could be due to an increase in precipitation (Tømmervik *et al.*, 2004). It is also possible that the aforementioned decline in lemming populations is a contributing factor, as mosses are an important component of lemming diets (Soininen *et al.*, 2013).

Though earlier studies have found that reindeer grazing reduces foliar biomass, height and seedling density in Scandinavian mountain birch forests (Lempa *et al.*, 2005), we could find no treatment effect on birch numbers (>130 cm, <130 cm or total) or birch biomass. However, the equation we used for calculating birch biomass, formulated by Dahlberg *et al.* (2004) using allometric relationships determined in the field, uses the cross sectional area of the tree trunk at breast height. This means that trees under this height (130 cm) were not included, and it is reasonable to think that they would be among the hardest hit by browsing as, as birch saplings can be intensively browsed by reindeer (Anschlag *et al.*, 2008). When comparing birch stand data from 2011 with that from 1995, we found huge increases in birch numbers and biomass, which is consistent with observations of a densification of subalpine mountain birch forests (Tømmervik *et al.*, 2009; Hedenås *et al.*, 2011; Rundqvist *et al.*, 2011). However, there appeared to be some inconsistencies between our birch inventories and those conducted in 1995, leading us to believe that these results are not reliable. New detailed birch stand inventories within the next 5-10 years would be needed to shed more light on the issue of birch forest densification at our sites.

Effects on soil temperature (Paper I)

Soil temperatures were generally lower in exclosures in summer and higher in winter, at both shrub heaths and in birch forests, which is consistent with earlier findings that shrub cover has contrasting effects on soil temperatures in summer and winter (Sturm *et al.*, 2001a; Blok *et al.*, 2010; Myers-Smith & Hik, 2013). At the reindeer-grazed heath sites (i.e. not Fulufjället), growing season TDD were significantly higher in ambient plots and there was a significant negative correlation between mean shrub height and TDD, which is most likely an effect of

increased shading due to an absence of herbivory. Furthermore, in winter, tall shrub canopies can raise soil temperatures through amplified snow trapping (Sturm *et al.*, 2001a; Myers-Smith & Hik, 2013). Higher winter soil temperatures have, in turn, been found to raise overwinter N mineralization rates and thereby alter the timing and amount of plant-available N in tundra ecosystems (Schimel *et al.*, 2004). However, even though January soil temperatures tended to be higher in exclosures, the link between grazing and winter soil temperatures at our sites was inconclusive, as we could see no correlation between shrub cover or height and January soil temperatures.



Figure 11. Relationship between mean shrub height and growing season TDD (calculated from soil temperatures). Regression line fitted where relationship is significant (Långfjället: $df = 1,4 F = 39.75, P = 0.003, R^2=0.89$, and Ritsem: $df = 1,4 F = 21.28, P = 0.01, R^2=0.80$; Paper I).

Effects of hare browsing on tall shrubs (Paper V)

While the exclosures keep out reindeer and moose, smaller herbivores still had access to the plots. As discussed, effects on vegetation from lemmings and voles have previously been widely studied, but less is known about the impact of mountain hare on vegetation. In paper V, we counted traces of browsing from mountain hare and reindeer on tall shrubs in different vegetation types at Långfjället, Ritsem and Latnjajaure and found that 34% of the counted shrubs had been browsed by hare while 47% had been browsed by reindeer. In two out of the seven vegetation types studied hare browsing was significantly more frequent than that by reindeer (Fig. 12). Reindeer browsing, too, was significantly higher in two vegetation types, while the other three showed no significant difference. Two shrub species, *B. nana* and *Salix hastata*, were significantly more browsed by hare, while reindeer browsing was significantly less palatable to herbivores than Salix species due to its high contents of secondary compounds (Christie *et al.*, 2015), and the fact that it was more frequently browsed by hare than by reindeer indicates that

hares exhibit a more generalist browsing behaviour than reindeer. Also, since *B. nana* is a species that has been shown to be one of the most responsive to warming in the Arctic (Chapin et al. 1995; Bret-Harte et al. 2001), the influence of hare browsing could be an overlooked factor when it comes to climate-driven shrub expansion. Hare populations have a tendency to fluctuate along with rodent cycles (Elmhagen *et al.*, 2015), which means that the browsing pressure can vary a great deal between years, and that every 3-4 years, during population peaks, mountain hares could exert considerable impact on shrub communities. Our study serves to highlight the fact that our knowledge of hare population dynamics and what affects them, and in turn plant communities, is very limited, especially on a regional scale.



Figure 12. Total number of shrubs browsed by mountain hare and reindeer in each vegetation type. Asterisks denote significant differences between the two (*, P < 0.05; **, P < 0.01; ***, P < 0.001). Total number of sampled shrubs in each vegetation type is shown beneath x-axis labels. Abbreviations: D-M Heath, dry to mesic heath; D mead, dry meadow; M-M mead, mesic to moist meadow; Tuss tun, tussock tundra; LH Mead, low herb meadow; SH Rits, shrub heath Ritsem; SH Lång, shrub heath Långfjället (Paper V).

Effects of grazing on C and N allocation patterns (Paper III)

In Paper III we found that the C:N ratio in the evergreen low shrub *V. vitis-idaea* was significantly higher than in the perennial forb *B. vivipara*. The C:N ratio of the plant tissue determines the palatability of the plants (White, 1978) and is generally higher in evergreens than in deciduous plants because evergreens have higher concentrations of lignin and other secondary C substances (often used as a defense substance against grazing) than plants with shorter leaf lifespan (Aerts, 1995). Therefore it follows that the effects of grazing that we found, a reduction of the total C content, by 26%, and an increase in δ^{15} N in the leaves, by 1‰, were in *B. vivipara* and not in *V. vitis-idaea*. There was also a tendency towards a higher root to shoot (R:S) ratio of *B. vivipara* in exclosures, which supports the idea that a high R:S ratio is a tolerance strategy against herbivory. Taken together, despite a small sample size, this study shows that reindeer can affect C and N dynamics in forage plants.

Effects of grazing on mycelia production (Paper IV)

We found significantly larger amounts of EMM biomass in exclosures at two out of three birch forest sites (Fig 13). This supports the theory that herbivores can affect mycorrhizal production negatively by causing a decline in photosynthate production as photosynthetic tissue is reduced, which in turn impairs the plant's ability to supply its symbiont with C (Daft & Elgiahmi, 1978; Gehring & Whitham, 1991; Gehring & Whitham, 2002; Ekblad et al., 2013). However, at the Långfjället shrub heath, the effect was the opposite. There, we found a greater mycelial biomass in ambient plots. Furthermore, EMM biomass was negatively correlated to B. nana abundance (Fig.14). This contrasting finding was surprising but could have to do with differences in the dominating ECM host species, as well as grazing pressure, between the heath and birch forest sites. At the Långfjället shrub heath site, the main ECM host species *B.nana* is exposed to a high grazing pressure throughout the growing season, and, unlike B. pubescens, the dominant ECM host species in the birch forest, has no means of extending branches beyond the reach of reindeer. However, B. nana allocates large proportions of its biomass and nutrient reserves belowground and is able to translocate substantial amounts of nutrients between plant parts relatively quickly during the season (Chapin et al., 1980). Betula nana has also been shown to be able to transfer C between individual plants through mycorrhizal networks (Deslippe & Simard, 2011) and this high plasticity and ability to reallocate resources is one of the reasons it responds so well to altered environmental conditions (Bret-Harte et al., 2001). In ambient plots, where B. nana is suppressed by grazers, it is likely that comparatively more C is allocated to the roots, which is a known plant tolerance strategy against herbivory (Bardgett & Wardle, 2003). Hence, we propose that the larger EMM production in ambient plots compared to exclosures is a result of a larger allocation of C to belowground tissue, as an adaptation to endure grazing.



Figure 13. Mean mycelia production (\pm standard error) at the five study sites. *** P<0.01 (Paper IV).



Figure 14. Relationship between mycelia production and *Betula nana* abundance (expressed as frequency between 1-100) at the shrub heath sites. Linear regression was significant at Långfjället but not at Fulufjället. Grey area shows 95% confidence intervals (Paper IV).

At the one birch forest site where we found no grazing effect, Pulsuvuoma, we found a significant positive correlation between EMM and soil temperature (expressed as TDD, Fig 15). The variation in TDD between plots was considerable larger at Pulsuvuoma than at the other sites, presumably because this area is the only one located in the discontinuous permafrost zone. Arctic strains of the ECM *Hebeloma* fungi have been found to reduce their growth rate more than temperate strains at low temperatures, possibly as a physiological adaptation to cold in which resources are diverted into carbohydrate buildup for cryoprotection (Tibbett *et al.*, 1998). In our study, the low EMM biomass production in the plots with the lowest soil temperatures could therefore be a fungal mechanism to save resources.



Figure 15. Relationship between mycelia production and soil thawing degree days at Pulsuvuoma. Grey area shows 95% confidence interval (Paper IV).

The hypothesis that the observed differences in EMM biomass were caused by shifts in mycorrhizal species communities was not confirmed. Though a previous study found that mountain birch defoliation caused by autumnal and winter moth (*Epirrita autumnata* and *Operophtera brumata*) altered ECM fungal communities (Parker *et al.*, 2016), linear models in our study showed no significant treatment effects on diversity or in relative proportions of arbuscular, ericoid or ectomycorrhizal fungi. However, there was a general trend of the most abundant lineage, *Cortinarius*, being more abundant in exclosures. *Cortinarius* spp. have high-biomass growth forms, medium-distance exploration types, and enhanced capacities to degrade complex organic matter, thus securing access to limiting N (Simard *et al.*, 2015), and it is possible that a release from grazing favoured an increased investment in this type of C-

demanding, yet nutrient-uptake efficient mycorrhizae, due to an increase in competition. In boreal forests, high abundance of cord-forming ectomycorrhizal fungi, such as *Cortinarius* species, was linked to rapid turnover of mycelial biomass and low C sequestration, while ericoid mycorrhizal ascomycetes facilitated long-term humus build-up through production of melanized hyphae that resist decomposition (Clemmensen *et al.*, 2015). Hence, through selective grazing of ectomycorrhizal host species, it is possible that herbivores such as reindeer facilitate C sequestration in arctic environments, but further studies, with a larger number of sites and replicates, are needed to confirm this shift in fungal species composition.

Key findings

The results of this thesis confirm that changes in vegetation are occurring rapidly in the Scandes mountain range. Just as in other parts of the Arctic, one of the most obvious is the widespread expansion of shrubs. Herbivores can play a key part in shaping these changes in vegetation and shrub cover, not only by directly inhibiting certain species, but also by influencing competitive interactions and thereby indirectly benefitting other species. These changes in species cover and composition may in turn have far-reaching effects on other fundamental ecosystem processes.

To summarize, we found in **Paper I** that low evergreen shrubs, such as mountain crowberry and heather, had increased dramatically at both shrub heath and mountain birch forest sites, and that these were not held back by large herbivores. Deciduous shrub cover, mainly consisting of dwarf birch, had increased to a far lesser extent but was significantly greater and taller inside exclosures. Shrub cover was, in turn, negatively correlated with summer soil temperatures, while winter soil temperatures tended to be higher in exclosures. Despite this, we saw no effects of grazing on diversity. In Paper II, we found that a similar low shrub expansion is occurring at the dry grass heath site, whereas at the more productive low herb meadow, grazer exclusion had triggered an advancement of willow species, which had grown tall inside the exclosures. Furthermore, outside the exclosures, ericoid shrubs had increased, suggesting that in the absence of herbivores this group was outcompeted by tall deciduous shrubs. In Papers III and IV we found that the effects of aboveground herbivory also extend belowground, influencing nutrient allocation patterns and mycelia production. Specifically, in Paper III, grazing influenced C content in a perennial herb, whereas in Paper IV, grazing was shown to affect the production of ectomycorrhizal mycelia in contrasting ways. In the mountain birch forest, mycelia production was favoured by a release from grazing, whereas at the shrub heath mycelia production was larger when large herbivores were present. In Paper V, we showed that while the influence of reindeer, voles and lemmings has been extensively studied, another common tundra herbivore, the mountain hare, may also be instrumental in shaping tundra shrub communities.

While we to some extent did find an increase in deciduous shrub cover, in congruence with the widely reported "shrubification" of the tundra (Myers-Smith *et al.*, 2011 and references therein), the shrub expansion at our sites consisted mainly of an increase in low evergreen shrubs. While an increase in tall deciduous shrubs may increase nutrient cycling and C turnover, through producing higher quality litter and increasing winter soil temperatures, the ecological consequences of an increase in ericoid shrubs is decidedly different, since their low stature is unlikely to influence snow cover and they produce more recalcitrant litter, which could slow down nutrient cycling rather than accelerate it. Not only plant litter, but also a higher abundance of more easily decomposable ectomycorrhizal fungi associated with deciduous shrub species may facilitate this increased turnover, compared to ericoid hyphae which are more resistant to degradation (Clemmensen *et al.*, 2015). Mountain birch colonization of ericaceous heaths has been suggested to likely result in a net loss of C to the

atmosphere, as a shift from ericoid mycorrhizal toward ectomycorrhizal dominance would result in more efficient decomposition of soil organic matter (Hartley *et al.*, 2012). Therefore, the evergreen shrub expansion at our sites may counteract the hypothesized increased C turnover of the proposed "snow-shrub feedback loop" (Sturm *et al.*, 2001a; Sturm *et al.*, 2005), and instead increase C sequestration (Fig 16). While ericoid shrubs seemed largely unaffected by grazing at our shrub heath sites, grazing appeared to favour these species at the meadow site. The implications of this would be that grazing can increase soil C stocks in alpine areas not only by preventing the expanse of deciduous shrubs but by increasing the abundance of evergreen shrubs. If this, in the long term, would have a negative effect on the quality of reindeer pastures, if temperatures continue to rise as predicted, remains to be seen. However, reindeer are generalist feeders that also consume evergreen shrubs (Bergerud, 1972; Eriksson *et al.*, 2007), and they are known to be able to have a remarkable ability to switch to, and subsist on, alternate food sources if the preferred ones get depleted (van der Wal, 2006). Hence, it is likely that reindeer will help to maintain a new state of equilibrium between functional groups, as climatic conditions change.



Figure 16. Hypothesized feedbacks relating to different kinds of shrub expansion and the influence of herbivory.Positive feedbacks in blue and negative feedbacks in red. Through browsing of tall deciduous species, herbivores such as reindeer can inhibit a range of climate feedback effects. If selective browsing actually increases the abundance of evergreen shrubs, the outcome could be a further deceleration of nutrient cycling.

Outlook

Though there is a vast and growing body of work on the impacts of grazing in arctic and alpine areas it is still hard to make broad generalizations about overall ecosystem effects. A recent synthesis by Bernes et al (2015) concluded that research is lacking to build a circumpolar understanding of grazing effects, which depend a great deal on factors such as vegetation types and dominant growth forms, productivity and grazing history, leading the authors to call for more studies using a common protocol to quantify reindeer impacts. Furthermore, the response of vegetation to herbivory and changes in climate is not always linear over time. Therefore long-term and large-scale studies like the one presented in this thesis are an essential tool in achieving this understanding. It is of great importance that the reindeer exclosures used in this work are maintained so that these studies can be followed up and expanded.

The importance of grazing in the Scandes constitutes a key part of *A Magnificent Mountain Landscape*, one of the 16 environmental quality objectives established by the Swedish Parliament. It is stated that:

"Continued reindeer herding, together with other forms of livestock rearing, is needed to maintain an extensive mountain landscape, characterised by grazing and offering habitats for many different species." (Swedish Environmental Protection Agency, 2016)

A key question that arises from this is how we define "a landscape characterised by grazing". As vegetation changes due to a changing climate, the baseline for this may continuously have to be redefined, since a larger herbivore population may be needed to achieve the same level of openness in the landscape. This will, in turn, have implications for management. Again, long-running experiments like this one will provide an essential basis to build management strategies and policies on.

As discussed throughout this thesis, the implications of grazing can be profound, not just in terms of offering habitats for many different species, but also by influencing processes which can have knock-on effects for the global C budget. However, our understanding of grazing/shrub expansion interactions on these processes is built largely on theory and a limited number of local field studies. Therefore, more research is needed, over larger scales and more vegetation types, to clearly quantify the effects of vegetation changes on C fluxes and how they may be influenced by herbivory. Another key area is the influence of mycorrhizae on C cycling in arctic ecosystems, which has recently begun to be recognized (e.g. Hartley *et al.*, 2012; Clemmensen *et al.*, 2013; Clemmensen *et al.*, 2015; Parker *et al.*, 2016) and could be of great importance. Hence, more studies on these processes, and how they link to grazing, would increase our knowledge and could improve climate models.

Populärvetenskaplig sammanfattning

Arktiska och alpina ekosystem håller på att genomgå stora förändringar i vegetationssammansättning på grund av pågående klimatförändringar. En av de mest tydliga av dessa förändringar är en förbuskning av kalfjället, vilket har observerats runtom i Arktis. En ökning av höga buskar skulle kunna påverka en rad ekosystemprocesser, genom att t.ex. fånga upp mer snö och därigenom öka temperaturen i jorden, vilket i sin tur kan accelerera nedbrytningen. På våren kan höga buskar som tidigt sticker upp ur snön, absorbera mer strålning än det omkringliggande snötäcket och skynda på snösmältningen, vilket ger en lägre vegetationssäsong. En ökning av städsegröna buskar och ris kan däremot sakta ned nedbrytningen genom produktionen av mer svårnedbrytbart växtmaterial. Betet från stora herbivorer, som renar, kan därför få stor betydelse i sin påverkan på olika växtsamhällen. Syftet med den här avhandlingen var att undersöka hur vegetationen har förändrats i gränszonen, ekotonen, mellan fjällbjörkskogen och kalfjället under de senaste två decennierna och hur stora betesdjur har påverkat dessa förändringar. Sexton år gamla beteshägn, i flera vegetationstyper i den Skandinaviska fjällkedjan, utnyttjades för att studera hur växtsamhällen, svampmycelproduktion och allokering av näringsämnen inuti växterna påverkas av bete. Betydelsen av harbete för buskskiktet undersöktes också.

Ris, såsom kråkbär och ljung, hade ökat dramatiskt på både rishedarna och i fjällbjörkskogen, och var inte påverkade av bete. Lövfällande, större buskar, i synnerhet dvärgbjörk, hade ökat i mindre utsträckning, men var fler och större inne i hägnen. Detta buskskikt påverkade i sin tur jordtemperaturen negativt på sommaren, genom en ökad beskuggning, medan jordtemperaturen på vintern tenderade att vara högre i hägnen. Men trots detta upptäcktes inga skillnader i växtdiversitet. I en annan vegetationstyp, en gräshed, sågs en liknande ökning av ris, medan på en mer produktiv gräsäng hade utestängandet av betesdjur lett till en kraftig ökning av videbuskar, som hade vuxit sig stora inne i hägnen. Utanför hägnen på gräsängen hade risen ökat, vilket indikerar att om man plockar bort betet så blir risen utkonkurrerade av högre buskar. Dessutom visade sig betet från harar på buskar vara nästan like utbrett som renbetet. Inte bara växtsamhällen, men även kolinnehåll och isotopsammansättning av en flerårig ört, ormrot, såväl som produktion av ectomycorrhiza påverkades av bete. Dock så hade betet olika effekt på mycelproduktionen i fjällbjörkskogen, där produktionen av svamphyfer gynnades av bete, och på risheden, där mycelproduktionen var högre utanför hägnen.

Genom att hålla tillbaka expansionen av lövfällande buskar, kan herbivorer sakta ner omsättningen av näringsämnen i marken. Genom att risen breder ut sig skapas, dessutom, mer svårnedbrytbar ericoid mycorrhiza och växtmaterial som kan minska omsättningshastigheten ytterligare. Därför kan den oväntade upptäckten att det var ris, och inte högre buskar som många andra studier rapporterat, som stått för den största ökningen, ge långtgående konsekvenser för kolförråd och olika ekosystemprocesser i fjällen.

Acknowledgements

First and foremost I would like to give a big thank you to my supervisor Robert Björk who gave me this fantastic opportunity and who has managed to stay encouraging and patient with me during these years. Thanks also to my co-supervisor Bengt Gunnarsson, for all the constructive criticism and insightful comments, to Ulf Molau for tirelessly sharing his wealth of knowledge of arctic ecology with me and to my examiner Håkan Pleijel for his insight and calming influence.

At both BioEnv and GEO, a number of people have helped me in various ways, especially members of the Airoplant and BLUES groups. So, in no particular order, many thanks to Johan Uddling, Tobias Rütting, Göran Wallin, David Allbrand, Per Weslien, Aila Schachinger, Josefina Carlberg, Mats Räntfors, Louise Andresen, Leif Klemedtsson, Åslög Dahl, Åsa Kasimir, Lars Arvidsson, Lars Gamfeldt, Jacob Heyman and Henrik Aronsson and a special thank you to Thomas Appelqvist for always answering questions and being such an inspirational teacher. Thanks also to Mark Johnson and Ingela Dahllöf, who let me keep a workspace at both departments, and to Vivian Aldén and Sven Toresson for whom no task ever seemed to be too large or too small.

I have also received help from Urban Gunnarsson, Stefan Hamreus and Bengt Landström at the County Boards of Norrbotten and Dalarna, from The Sami Parliament, from Ola Jennersten at WWF and from Ingvar Backéus, Håkan Rydin, Jon Ågren and especially Mikael Niva (who patiently attempted to answer all my endless questions about 20-year old methodology) at Uppsala University, who are all most gratefully acknowledged. Many thanks also to Jörgen, Martina and Erika Jonsson, P-G Idivuoma, Per Anders Nutti, Kjell-Åke Pittsa and Per Gustav Nutti for both their expertise and their practical help, and to Maja Sundqvist, Johan Olofsson and Hélène Barthelemy at Umeå University for all their help.

Thank you to FORMAS, BECC, Kungliga och Hvitfeldtska stiftelsen, Adlerbertska stipendiestiftelsen, Wilhelm och Martina Lundgrens vetenskapsfond, Kapten Carl Stenholms donationsfond, Helge Ax:son Johnsons Stiftelse and Kungliga Vetenskaps- och Vitterhets-Samhället i Göteborg for financial support.

To all my colleagues through the years; Frida L, Thomas BH, Mauricio F, Henrik A, Brigitte N, Cajsa L, Erik H, Hongxing H, Hulda G, Josefine M, Lars L, Lisa A, Malin B, Mohammad A, Anne-Lena K, Oscar L, Paloma AB, Mathias M, Philipp S, Ruud S, Shubhangi L, Sophie R, Stina J, Maria F, Juliane K and especially Kjell V (my top field assistant!). Too many to name but you know who you are, thank you for all the help and friendship. Above all, Anna H, Emelie L, Mats B and Anna-Karin B have listened to my moaning and helped me up when I've been down: Thank you!

To my friends and great big beautiful family; there are no words that can express how grateful I am that you are always there for me.

And finally, to Emmanuelle. Only you and I can ever fully fathom how completely bonkers these past few months have been... Needless to say, I could never have finished this without you. Thank you for urging me on. Love you.

References

Aerts R. 1995. The Advantages of Being Evergreen. Trends in Ecology & Evolution 10(10): 402-407.

- AMAP. 2012. Arctic Climate Issues 2011: Changes in Arctic Snow, Water, Ice and Permafrost. SWIPA 2011 Overview Report. Oslo, Norway: Arctic Monitoring and Assessment Programme.
- Angerbjörn A, Flux JEC. 1995. Lepus timidus. Mammalian Species(495): 1-11.
- Anschlag K, Broll G, Holtmeier FK. 2008. Mountain Birch Seedlings in the Treeline Ecotone, Subarctic Finland: Variation in Above- and Below-Ground Growth Depending on Microtopography. Arctic Antarctic and Alpine Research 40(4): 609-616.
- Austrheim G, Eriksson O. 2001. Plant species diversity and grazing in the Scandinavian mountains patterns and processes at different spatial scales. *Ecography* 24(6): 683-695.
- Austrheim G, Speed JDM, Martinsen V, Mulder J, Mysterud A. 2014. Experimental effects of herbivore density on aboveground plant biomass in an alpine grassland ecosystem. Arctic Antarctic and Alpine Research 46(3): 535-541.
- Babst BA, Ferrieri RA, Gray DW, Lerdau M, Schlyer DJ, Schueller M, Thorpe MR, Orians CM. 2005. Jasmonic acid induces rapid changes in carbon transport and partitioning in Populus. *New Phytologist* **167**(1): 63-72.
- Ballester A, Vieitez AM, Vieitez E. 1982. Allelopathic Potential of Erica-Vagans, Calluna-Vulgaris, and Daboecia-Cantabrica. *Journal of Chemical Ecology* 8(5): 851-857.
- Bardgett RD, Wardle DA. 2003. Herbivore-mediated linkages between aboveground and belowground communities. *Ecology* 84(9): 2258-2268.
- Bardgett RD, Wardle DA. 2010. Aboveground-Belowground linkages. Biotic Interactions, Ecosystem Processes, and Global Change. New York: Oxford University Press.
- Bardgett RD, Wardle DA, Yeates GW. 1998. Linking above-ground and below-ground interactions: How plant responses to foliar herbivory influence soil organisms. Soil Biology & Biochemistry 30(14): 1867-1878.
- Barthelemy H, Stark S, Olofsson J. 2015. Strong Responses of Subarctic Plant Communities to Long-Term Reindeer Feces Manipulation. *Ecosystems* 18(5): 740-751.
- Barto EK, Rillig MC. 2010. Does herbivory really suppress mycorrhiza? A meta-analysis. *Journal of Ecology* 98(4): 745-753.
- Bergerud AT. 1972. Food habits of Newfoundland caribou. *The Journal of Wildlife Management* **36**(3): 913-923.
- Bernes C, Bråthen KA, Forbes BC, Speed JDM, Moen J. 2015. What are the impacts of reindeer/caribou (Rangifer tarandus L.) on arctic and alpine vegetation? A systematic review. *Environmental Evidence* 4(1): 4.
- Björk RG, Klemedtsson L, Molau U, Harndorf J, Odman A, Giesler R. 2007. Linkages between N turnover and plant community structure in a tundra landscape. *Plant and Soil* 294(1-2): 247-261.
- Blok D, Heijmans MMPD, Schaepman-Strub G, Kononov AV, Maximov TC, Berendse F. 2010. Shrub expansion may reduce summer permafrost thaw in Siberian tundra. *Global Change Biology* 16(4): 1296-1305.
- Bråthen KA, Ims RA, Yoccoz NG, Fauchald P, Tveraa T, Hausner VH. 2007. Induced shift in ecosystem productivity ? Extensive scale effects of abundant large herbivores. *Ecosystems* 10(5): 773-789.
- Bret-Harte MS, Shaver GR, Zoerner JP, Johnstone JF, Wagner JL, Chavez AS, Gunkelman RF, Lippert SC, Laundre JA. 2001. Developmental plasticity allows *Betula nana* to dominate tundra subjected to an altered environment. *Ecology* 82(1): 18-32.
- Buckeridge KM, Zufelt E, Chu HY, Grogan P. 2010. Soil nitrogen cycling rates in low arctic shrub tundra are enhanced by litter feedbacks. *Plant and Soil* 330(1-2): 407-421.

- Cahoon SMP, Sullivan PF, Post E, Welker JM. 2012. Large herbivores limit CO2 uptake and suppress carbon cycle responses to warming in West Greenland. *Global Change Biology* **18**(2): 469-479.
- Cairns DM, Moen J. 2004. Herbivory influences tree lines. Journal of Ecology 92(6): 1019-1024.
- Carlsson BÅ, Karlsson PS, Svensson BM 1999. Alpine and subalpine vegetation. In: Maarel Evd, Rydin H, Snoeijs P, Diekmann M eds. Swedish plant geography: Svenska växtgeografiska sällskapet, 75-91.
- Chapin FS, Johnson DA, Mckendrick JD. 1980. Seasonal Movement of Nutrients in Plants of Differing Growth Form in an Alaskan Tundra Ecosystem - Implications for Herbivory. *Journal of Ecology* 68(1): 189-209.
- Chapin FS, Shaver GR, Giblin AE, Nadelhoffer KJ, Laundre JA. 1995. Responses of Arctic Tundra to Experimental and Observed Changes in Climate. *Ecology* 76(3): 694-711.
- Chapin FS, Sturm M, Serreze MC, McFadden JP, Key JR, Lloyd AH, McGuire AD, Rupp TS, Lynch AH, Schimel JP, et al. 2005. Role of land-surface changes in Arctic summer warming. *Science* 310(5748): 657-660.
- Christensen TR, Johansson T, Olsrud M, Strom L, Lindroth A, Mastepanov M, Malmer N, Friborg T, Crill P, Callaghan TV. 2007. A catchment-scale carbon and greenhouse gas budget of a subarctic landscape. *Philosophical Transactions of the Royal Society a-Mathematical Physical* and Engineering Sciences 365(1856): 1643-1656.
- Christie KS, Bryant JP, Gough L, Ravolainen VT, Ruess RW, Tape KD. 2015. The Role of Vertebrate Herbivores in Regulating Shrub Expansion in the Arctic: A Synthesis. *Bioscience* 65(12): 1123-1133.
- Clemmensen KE, Bahr A, Ovaskainen O, Dahlberg A, Ekblad A, Wallander H, Stenlid J, Finlay RD, Wardle DA, Lindahl BD. 2013. Roots and Associated Fungi Drive Long-Term Carbon Sequestration in Boreal Forest. Science 339(6127): 1615-1618.
- Clemmensen KE, Finlay RD, Dahlberg A, Stenlid J, Wardle DA, Lindahl BD. 2015. Carbon sequestration is related to mycorrhizal fungal community shifts during long-term succession in boreal forests. *New Phytologist* 205(4): 1525-1536.
- **Cornelissen JHC. 1996.** An Experimental Comparison of Leaf Decomposition Rates in a Wide Range of Temperate Plant Species and Types. *Journal of Ecology* **84**(4): 573-582.
- Cramer W, Yohe GW, Auffhammer M, Huggel C, Molau U, da Silva Dias MAF, Solow A, Stone DA, Tibig L 2014. Detection and attribution of observed impacts. In: Field CB, Barros VR, Dokken DJ, Mach KJ, Mastrandrea MD, Bilir TE, Chatterjee M, Ebi KL, Estrada YO, Genova RC, Girma B, Kissel ES, Levy AN, MacCracken S, Mastrandrea PR, White LL eds. Climate Change 2014: Impacts, Adaptation, and Vulnerability. Part A: Global and Sectoral Aspects. Contribution of Working Group II to the Fifth Assessment Report of the Intergovernmental Panel on Climate Change. Cambridge, United Kingdom and New York, NY, USA: Cambridge University Press, 979-1037.
- Daft MJ, Elgiahmi AA. 1978. Effect of Arbuscular Mycorrhiza on Plant-Growth .8. Effects of Defoliation and Light on Selected Hosts. New Phytologist 80(2): 365-372.
- Dahlberg U, Berge TW, Petersson H, Vencatasawmy CP. 2004. Modelling biomass and leaf area index in a sub-arctic Scandinavian mountain area. Scandinavian Journal of Forest Research 19(1): 60-71.
- Dahlgren J, Oksanen L, Oksanen T, Olofsson J, Hamback PA, Lindgren A. 2009. Plant defences to no avail? Responses of plants of varying edibility to food web manipulations in a low arctic scrubland. *Evolutionary Ecology Research* 11(8): 1189-1203.
- **Deslippe JR, Simard SW. 2011.** Below-ground carbon transfer among Betula nana may increase with warming in Arctic tundra. *New Phytologist* **192**(3): 689-698.
- Ekblad A, Wallander H, Godbold DL, Cruz C, Johnson D, Baldrian P, Bjork RG, Epron D, Kieliszewska-Rokicka B, Kjoller R, et al. 2013. The production and turnover of extramatrical mycelium of ectomycorrhizal fungi in forest soils: role in carbon cycling. *Plant and Soil* 366(1-2): 1-27.

- Elmendorf SC, Henry GHR, Hollister RD, Bjork RG, Bjorkman AD, Callaghan TV, Collier LS, Cooper EJ, Cornelissen JHC, Day TA, et al. 2012a. Global assessment of experimental climate warming on tundra vegetation: heterogeneity over space and time. *Ecology Letters* 15(2): 164-175.
- Elmendorf SC, Henry GHR, Hollister RD, Björk RG, Boulanger-Lapointe N, Cooper EJ, Cornelissen JHC, Day TA, Dorrepaal E, Elumeeva TG, et al. 2012b. Plot-scale evidence of tundra vegetation change and links to recent summer warming. *Nature Climate Change* 2(6): 453-457.
- Elmhagen B, Kindberg J, Hellström P, Angerbjörn A. 2015. A boreal invasion in response to climate change? Range shifts and community effects in the borderland between forest and tundra. *Ambio* 44: 39-50.
- Eriksson O, Niva M, Caruso A. 2007. Use and abuse of reindeer range. Acta Phytogeographica Suecica 87.
- **Eskelinen A. 2008.** Herbivore and neighbour effects on tundra plants depend on species identity, nutrient availability and local environmental conditions. *Journal of Ecology* **96**(1): 155-165.
- Eskelinen A, Oksanen J. 2006. Changes in the abundance, composition and species richness of mountain vegetation in relation to summer grazing by reindeer. *Journal of Vegetation Science* 17(2): 245-254.
- Forbes BC, Kumpula T. 2009. The ecological role and geography of reindeer (rangifer tarandus) in Northern Eurasia. *Geography Compass* **3**(4): 1356-1380.
- Gehring CA, Whitham TG. 1991. Herbivore-Driven Mycorrhizal Mutualism in Insect-Susceptible Pinyon Pine. *Nature* 353(6344): 556-557.
- Gehring CA, Whitham TG 2002. Mycorrhizae-Herbivore interactions: population and community consequences. In: van der Heijden M.G.A. SI ed. *Mycorrhizal ecology*. Berlin: Springer, 295-320.
- Hamilton EW, Frank DA. 2001. Can plants stimulate soil microbes and their own nutrient supply? Evidence from a grazing tolerant grass. *Ecology* 82(9): 2397-2402.
- Harsch MA, Hulme PE, McGlone MS, Duncan RP. 2009. Are treelines advancing? A global metaanalysis of treeline response to climate warming. *Ecology Letters* **12**(10): 1040-1049.
- Hartley IP, Garnett MH, Sommerkorn M, Hopkins DW, Fletcher BJ, Sloan VL, Phoenix GK, Wookey PA. 2012. A potential loss of carbon associated with greater plant growth in the European Arctic. *Nature Climate Change* 2(12): 875-879.
- Hartmann DL, Klein Tank AMG, Rusticucci M, Alexander LV, Brönnimann S, Charabi Y, Dentener FJ, Dlugokencky EJ, Easterling DR, Kaplan A, et al. 2013. Observations: Atmosphere and Surface. In: Stocker TF, Qin D, Plattner G-K, Tignor M, Allen SK, Boschung J, Nauels A, Xia Y, Bex V, Midgley PM eds. Climate Change 2013: The Physical Science Basis. Contribution of Working Group I to the Fifth Assessment Report of the Intergovernmental Panel on Climate Change. Cambridge, United Kingdom and New York, NY, USA: Cambridge University Press.
- Hedenås H, Carlsson BA, Emanuelsson U, Headley AD, Jonasson C, Svensson BM, Callaghan TV.
 2012. Changes Versus Homeostasis in Alpine and Sub-Alpine Vegetation Over Three Decades in the Sub-Arctic. Ambio 41: 187-196.
- Hedenås H, Olsson H, Jonasson C, Bergstedt J, Dahlberg U, Callaghan TV. 2011. Changes in Tree Growth, Biomass and Vegetation Over a 13-Year Period in the Swedish Sub-Arctic. Ambio 40(6): 672-682.
- Holland EA, Detling JK. 1990. Plant Response to Herbivory and Belowground Nitrogen Cycling. Ecology 71(3): 1040-1049.
- Holland JN, Cheng WX, Crossley DA. 1996. Herbivore-induced changes in plant carbon allocation: Assessment of below-ground C fluxes using carbon-14. *Oecologia* **107**(1): 87-94.
- Hoset KS, Kyro K, Oksanen T, Oksanen L, Olofsson J. 2014. Spatial variation in vegetation damage relative to primary productivity, small rodent abundance and predation. *Ecography* 37(9): 894-901.
- Hudson JMG, Henry GHR. 2009. Increased plant biomass in a High Arctic heath community from 1981 to 2008. *Ecology* 90(10): 2657-2663.

- Ims RA, Yoccoz NG, Killengreen ST. 2011. Determinants of lemming outbreaks. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A* 108(5): 1970-1974.
- Jefferies RL, Klein DR, Shaver GR. 1994. Vertebrate Herbivores and Northern Plant-Communities -Reciprocal Influences and Responses. *Oikos* **71**(2): 193-206.
- Kaarlejärvi E, Baxter R, Hofgaard A, Hytteborn H, Khitun O, Molau U, Sjogersten S, Wookey P, Olofsson J. 2012. Effects of Warming on Shrub Abundance and Chemistry Drive Ecosystem-Level Changes in a Forest-Tundra Ecotone. *Ecosystems* 15(8): 1219-1233.
- Kaarlejärvi E, Hoset KS, Olofsson J. 2015. Mammalian herbivores confer resilience of Arctic shrubdominated ecosystems to changing climate. *Global Change Biology* 21(9): 3379-3388.
- Kausrud KL, Mysterud A, Steen H, Vik JO, Ostbye E, Cazelles B, Framstad E, Eikeset AM, Mysterud I, Solhoy T, et al. 2008. Linking climate change to lemming cycles. *Nature* 456(7218): 93-U93.
- Kielland K, Bryant JP. 1998. Moose herbivory in taiga: effects on biogeochemistry and vegetation dynamics in primary succession. *Oikos* 82(2): 377-383.
- Körner C. 2012. Alpine Treelines: Functional Ecology of the Global High Elevation Tree Limits. Basel Heidelberg New York Dordrecht London: Springer.
- Kullman L. 2002. Rapid recent range-margin rise of tree and shrub species in the Swedish Scandes. Journal of Ecology 90(1): 68-77.
- Kullman L, Öberg L. 2009. Post-Little Ice Age tree line rise and climate warming in the Swedish Scandes: a landscape ecological perspective. *Journal of Ecology* 97(3): 415-429.
- Larsen JN, Anisimov OA, Constable A, Hollowed AB, Maynard N, Prestrud P, Prowse TD, Stone JMR 2014. Chapter 28: Polar regions. In: Barros VR, Field CB, Mastrandrea MD, Mach KJ, Bilir TE, Chatterjee M, Ebi KL, Estrada YO, Genova RC, Girma B, Kissel ES, Levy AN, MacCracken S, Mastrandrea PR, White LL eds. Climate Change 2014: Impacts, Adaptation, and Vulnerability. Part B: Regional Aspects. Contribution of Working Group II to the Fifth Assessment Report of the Intergovernmental Panel on Climate Change. Cambridge, United Kingdom and New York, NY, USA: Cambridge University Press, 1567-1612.
- Lempa K, Neuvonen S, Tömmervik H 2005. Effects of Reindeer Grazing on Pastures A Necessary Basis for Sustainable Reindeer Herding. In: Wielgolaski F-E ed. *Plant ecology, herbivory, and human impact in Nordic mountain birch forests*. Berlin: Springer, 157-164.
- Manseau M, Huot J, Crete M. 1996. Effects of summer grazing by caribou on composition and productivity of vegetation: Community and landscape level. *Journal of Ecology* 84(4): 503-513.
- Moen J, Cairns DM, Lafon CW. 2008. Factors structuring the treeline ecotone in Fennoscandia. *Plant Ecology & Diversity* 1(1): 77-87.
- Moen J, Danell O. 2003. Reindeer in the Swedish mountains: An assessment of grazing impacts. *Ambio* 32(6): 397-402.
- Moen J, Lagerström A. 2008. High Species Turnover and Decreasing Plant Species Richness on Mountain Summits in Sweden: Reindeer Grazing Overrides Climate Change. Arctic, Antarctic, and Alpine Research 40(2): 382-395.
- Moen J, Oksanen L. 1998. Long-term exclusion of folivorous mammals in two arctic-alpine plant communities: a test of the hypothesis of exploitation ecosystems. *Oikos* 82(2): 333-346.
- Molau U, Mølgaard P. 1996. International Tundra Experiment (ITEX) Manual: Danish Polar Center, Copenhagen, Denmark.
- Molau U, Nordenhall U, Eriksen B. 2005. Onset of flowering and climate variability in an alpine landscape: A 10-year study from Swedish Lapland. American Journal of Botany 92(3): 422-431.
- Mulder CPH. 1999. Vertebrate herbivores and plants in the Arctic and subarctic: effects on individuals, populations, communities and ecosystems. *Perspectives in Plant Ecology*, *Evolution and Systematics* 2(1): 29-55.
- Myers-Smith IH, Elmendorf SC, Beck PSA, Wilmking M, Hallinger M, Blok D, Tape KD, Rayback SA, Macias-Fauria M, Forbes BC, et al. 2015. Climate sensitivity of shrub growth across the tundra biome. *Nature Climate Change* 5(9): 887-891.

- Myers-Smith IH, Forbes BC, Wilmking M, Hallinger M, Lantz T, Blok D, Tape KD, Macias-Fauria M, Sass-Klaassen U, Levesque E, et al. 2011. Shrub expansion in tundra ecosystems: dynamics, impacts and research priorities. *Environmental Research Letters* 6(4).
- Myers-Smith IH, Hik DS. 2013. Shrub canopies influence soil temperatures but not nutrient dynamics: An experimental test of tundra snow-shrub interactions. *Ecology and Evolution* 3(11): 3683-3700.
- Naito AT, Cairns DM. 2011. Patterns and processes of global shrub expansion. *Progress in Physical Geography* 35(4): 423-442.
- Naturvårdsverket. 2002. Wallsten P, Bratt L, eds. Skötselplan Fulufjällets nationalpark (in Swedish): Lindblom & Co.
- Nilsson MC. 1994. Separation of Allelopathy and Resource Competition by the Boreal Dwarf Shrub Empetrum-Hermaphroditum Hagerup. *Oecologia* **98**(1): 1-7.
- Öhmark SM, Iason GR, Palo RT. 2015. Spatially segregated foraging patterns of moose (Alces alces) and mountain hare (Lepus timidus) in a subarctic landscape: different tables in the same restaurant? *Canadian Journal of Zoology* **93**(5): 391-396.
- **Olofsson J. 2006.** Short- and long-term effects of changes in reindeer grazing pressure on tundra heath vegetation. *Journal of Ecology* **94**(2): 431-440.
- Olofsson J. 2009. Effects of Simulated Reindeer Grazing, Trampling, and Waste Products on Nitrogen Mineralization and Primary Production. Arctic, Antarctic, and Alpine Research 41(3): 330-338.
- Olofsson J, Hulme PE, Oksanen L, Suominen O. 2004a. Importance of large and small mammalian herbivores for the plant community structure in the forest tundra ecotone. *Oikos* **106**(2): 324-334.
- Olofsson J, Kitti H, Rautiainen P, Stark S, Oksanen L. 2001. Effects of summer grazing by reindeer on composition of vegetation, productivity and nitrogen cycling. *Ecography* 24(1): 13-24.
- Olofsson J, Oksanen L, Callaghan T, Hulme PE, Oksanen T, Suominen O. 2009. Herbivores inhibit climate-driven shrub expansion on the tundra. *Global Change Biology* **15**(11): 2681-2693.
- Olofsson J, Oksanen L, Oksanen T, Tuomi M, Hoset KS, Virtanen R, Kyro K. 2014. Long-Term Experiments Reveal Strong Interactions Between Lemmings and Plants in the Fennoscandian Highland Tundra. *Ecosystems* 17(4): 606-615.
- Olofsson J, Stark S, Oksanen L. 2004b. Reindeer influence on ecosystem processes in the tundra. Oikos 105(2): 386-396.
- Olofsson J, te Beest M, Ericson L. 2013. Complex biotic interactions drive long-term vegetation dynamics in a subarctic ecosystem. *Philosophical Transactions of the Royal Society B-Biological Sciences* 368(1624).
- Olofsson J, Tommervik H, Callaghan TV. 2012. Vole and lemming activity observed from space. Nature Climate Change 2(12): 880-883.
- **Ophof AA, Oldeboer KW, Kumpula J. 2013.** Intake and chemical composition of winter and spring forage plants consumed by semi-domesticated reindeer (*Rangifer tarandus tarandus*) in Northern Finland. *Animal Feed Science and Technology* **185**(3-4): 190-195.
- Pajunen A, Virtanen R, Roininen H. 2008. The effects of reindeer grazing on the composition and species richness of vegetation in forest–tundra ecotone. *Polar Biology* **31**(10): 1233-1244.
- Pajunen A, Virtanen R, Roininen H. 2012. Browsing-mediated shrub canopy changes drive composition and species richness in forest-tundra ecosystems. *Oikos* 121(10): 1544-1552.
- Pajunen AM, Oksanen J, Virtanen R. 2011. Impact of shrub canopies on understorey vegetation in western Eurasian tundra. *Journal of Vegetation Science* 22(5): 837-846.
- Parker TC, Sadowsky J, Dunleavy H, Subke J-A, Frey SD, Wookey PA. 2016. Slowed Biogeochemical Cycling in Sub-arctic Birch Forest Linked to Reduced Mycorrhizal Growth and Community Change after a Defoliation Event. *Ecosystems*(Journal Article): 1-15.
- Parker TC, Subke JA, Wookey PA. 2015. Rapid carbon turnover beneath shrub and tree vegetation is associated with low soil carbon stocks at a subarctic treeline. *Global Change Biology* 21(5): 2070-2081.

- Pastor J, Dewey B, Naiman RJ, Mcinnes PF, Cohen Y. 1993. Moose Browsing and Soil Fertility in the Boreal Forests of Isle-Royale-National-Park. *Ecology* 74(2): 467-480.
- Post E. 2013. Erosion of community diversity and stability by herbivore removal under warming. Proceedings of the Royal Society B-Biological Sciences 280(1757).
- Post E, Pedersen C. 2008. Opposing plant community responses to warming with and without herbivores. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A* 105(34): 12353-12358.
- Rafstedt T 1982. Vegetationskarta över de svenska fjällen (Vegetation map of the Swedish mountains). Stockholm: Naturvårdsverket.
- Rafstedt T, Andersson L, Sydow Uv. 1985. Fjällens vegetation: Norrbottens län : en översikt av Norrbottenfjällens vegetation baserad på vegetationskartering och naturvärdering = Norrbottens county : a survey on the basis of vegetation mapping and assessment of natural values. Solna;Stockholm;: Statens naturvårdsverk.
- Ravolainen VT, Brathen KA, Ims RA, Yoccoz NG, Henden JA, Killengreen ST. 2011. Rapid, landscape scale responses in riparian tundra vegetation to exclusion of small and large mammalian herbivores. *Basic and Applied Ecology* **12**(8): 643-653.
- Ravolainen VT, Yoccoz NG, Brathen KA, Ims RA, Iversen M, Gonzalez VT. 2010. Additive Partitioning of Diversity Reveals No Scale-dependent Impacts of Large Ungulates on the Structure of Tundra Plant Communities. *Ecosystems* 13(1): 157-170.
- Rundqvist S, Hedenas H, Sandstrom A, Emanuelsson U, Eriksson H, Jonasson C, Callaghan TV. 2011. Tree and Shrub Expansion Over the Past 34 Years at the Tree-Line Near Abisko, Sweden. *Ambio* 40(6): 683-692.
- Schimel JP, Bilbrough C, Welker JA. 2004. Increased snow depth affects microbial activity and nitrogen mineralization in two Arctic tundra communities. Soil Biology & Biochemistry 36(2): 217-227.
- Schwachtje J, Minchin PEH, Jahnke S, van Dongen JT, Schittko U, Baldwin IT. 2006. SNF1-related kinases allow plants to tolerate herbivory by allocating carbon to roots. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U* S A 103(34): 12935-12940.
- Serreze MC, Barry RG. 2011. Processes and impacts of Arctic amplification: A research synthesis. *Global and Planetary Change* 77(1-2): 85-96.
- Simard S, Asay A, Beiler K, Bingham M, Deslippe J, He X, Philip L, Song Y, Teste F 2015. Resource Transfer Between Plants Through Ectomycorrhizal Fungal Networks. In: Horton TR ed. *Mycorrhizal Networks*. Springer Dordrecht Heidelberg New York London: Springer Netherlands, 133-176.
- Skogland T. 1984. Wild Reindeer Foraging-Niche Organization. Holarctic Ecology 7(4): 345-379.
- Soininen EM, Zinger L, Gielly L, Bellemain E, Brathen KA, Brochmann C, Epp LS, Gussarova G, Hassel K, Henden JA, et al. 2013. Shedding new light on the diet of Norwegian lemmings: DNA metabarcoding of stomach content. *Polar Biology* 36(7): 1069-1076.
- **Speed JDM, Austrheim G, Hester AJ, Mysterud A. 2012.** Elevational advance of alpine plant communities is buffered by herbivory. *Journal of Vegetation Science* **23**(4): 617-625.
- Speed JDM, Martinsen V, Mysterud A, Mulder J, Holand O, Austrheim G. 2014. Long-Term Increase in Aboveground Carbon Stocks Following Exclusion of Grazers and Forest Establishment in an Alpine Ecosystem. *Ecosystems* 17(7): 1138-1150.
- Stark S, Strommer R, Tuomi J. 2002. Reindeer grazing and soil microbial processes in two suboceanic and two subcontinental tundra heaths. *Oikos* 97(1): 69-78.
- Sturm M, Douglas T, Racine C, Liston GE. 2005. Changing snow and shrub conditions affect albedo with global implications. *Journal of Geophysical Research-Biogeosciences* **110**(G01004).
- Sturm M, McFadden JP, Liston GE, Chapin FS, Racine CH, Holmgren J. 2001a. Snow-shrub interactions in Arctic tundra: A hypothesis with climatic implications. *Journal of Climate* 14(3): 336-344.
- Sturm M, Racine C, Tape K. 2001b. Climate change Increasing shrub abundance in the Arctic. Nature 411(6837): 546-547.

- Swedish Environmental Protection Agency 2016. A Magnificent Mountain Landscape http://www.swedishepa.se/Environmental-objectives-and-cooperation/Swedensenvironmental-objectives/The-national-environmental-objectives/A-Magnificent-Mountain-Landscape/
- Tape K, Sturm M, Racine C. 2006. The evidence for shrub expansion in Northern Alaska and the Pan-Arctic. *Global Change Biology* **12**(4): 686-702.
- Tibbett M, Sanders FE, Cairney JWG. 1998. The effect of temperature and inorganic phosphorus supply on growth and acid phosphatase production in arctic and temperate strains of ectomycorrhizal Hebeloma spp. in axenic culture. *Mycological Research* **102**: 129-135.
- Tømmervik H, Johansen B, Riseth JA, Karlsen SR, Solberg B, Høgda KA. 2009. Above ground biomass changes in the mountain birch forests and mountain heaths of Finnmarksvidda, northern Norway, in the period 1957-2006. Forest Ecology and Management 257(1): 244-257.
- Tømmervik H, Johansen B, Tombre I, Thannheiser D, Høgda KA, Gaare E, Wielgolaski FE. 2004. Vegetation changes in the Nordic mountain birch forest: The influence of grazing and climate change. *Arctic Antarctic and Alpine Research* **36**(3): 323-332.
- Tunón H, Sjaggo BS. 2012. Ájddo reflektioner kring biologisk mångfald i renarnas spår (in Swedish): Sametinget, Kiruna & Centrum för biologisk mångfald, Uppsala.
- Van Bogaert R, Haneca K, Hoogesteger J, Jonasson C, De Dapper M, Callaghan TV. 2011. A century of tree line changes in sub-Arctic Sweden shows local and regional variability and only a minor influence of 20th century climate warming. *Journal of Biogeography* 38(5): 907-921.
- Van Bogaert R, Jonasson C, De Dapper M, Callaghan TV. 2009. Competitive interaction between aspen and birch moderated by invertebrate and vertebrate herbivores and climate warming. *Plant Ecology & Diversity* 2(3): 221-U224.
- van der Heijden MGA, Martin FM, Selosse MA, Sanders IR. 2015. Mycorrhizal ecology and evolution: the past, the present, and the future. *New Phytologist* 205(4): 1406-1423.
- van der Wal R. 2006. Do herbivores cause habitat degradation or vegetation state transition? Evidence from the tundra. *Oikos* 114: 177–186.
- van der Wal R, Sjögersten S, Woodin SJ, Cooper EJ, Jónsdóttir IS, Kuijper D, Fox TAD, Huiskes AD. 2007. Spring feeding by pink-footed geese reduces carbon stocks and sink strength in tundra ecosystems. *Global Change Biology* **13**(2): 539-545.
- van der Wal R, van Lieshout SMJ, Loonen MJJE. 2001. Herbivore impact on moss depth, soil temperature and arctic plant growth. *Polar Biology* 24(1): 29-32.
- Virtanen R, Oksanen L, Oksanen T, Cohen J, Forbes BC, Johansen B, Kayhko J, Olofsson J, Pulliainen J, Tommervik H. 2016. Where do the treeless tundra areas of northern highlands fit in the global biome system: toward an ecologically natural subdivision of the tundra biome. *Ecology and Evolution* 6(1): 143-158.
- Wallander H, Nilsson LO, Hagerberg D, Baath E. 2001. Estimation of the biomass and seasonal growth of external mycelium of ectomycorrhizal fungi in the field. *New Phytologist* 151(3): 753-760.
- White TCR. 1978. The Importance of a Relative Shortage of Food in Animal Ecology. *Oecologia* 33(1): 71-86.
- Wilson SD, Nilsson C. 2009. Arctic alpine vegetation change over 20 years. *Global Change Biology* 15(7): 1676-1684.
- Xu L, Myneni RB, Chapin FS, Callaghan TV, Pinzon JE, Tucker CJ, Zhu Z, Bi J, Ciais P, Tommervik H, et al. 2013. Temperature and vegetation seasonality diminishment over northern lands. *Nature Climate Change* 3(6): 581-586.
- Ylänne H, Stark S, Tolvanen A. 2015. Vegetation shift from deciduous to evergreen dwarf shrubs in response to selective herbivory offsets carbon losses: evidence from 19years of warming and simulated herbivory in the subarctic tundra. *Global Change Biology* 21(10): 3696-3711.
- Yu Q, Epstein HE, Walker DA, Frost GV, Forbes BC. 2011. Modeling dynamics of tundra plant communities on the Yamal Peninsula, Russia, in response to climate change and grazing pressure. *Environmental Research Letters* 6(4).

- Zamin TJ, Bret-Harte MS, Grogan P. 2014. Evergreen shrubs dominate responses to experimental summer warming and fertilization in Canadian mesic low arctic tundra. *Journal of Ecology* 102(3): 749-766.
- Zimov SA, Chuprynin VI, Oreshko AP, Chapin FS, Reynolds JF, Chapin MC. 1995. Steppe-Tundra Transition - a Herbivore-Driven Biome Shift at the End of the Pleistocene. American Naturalist 146(5): 765-794.